

THE CENTRE OF GRAVITY SERIES

Strategic & Defence Studies Centre



July 2015



The ANZUS Alliance in an Ascending Asia

Michael J. Green, Peter J. Dean, Brendan Taylor and Zack Cooper

The Centre of Gravity series

About the series

The *Centre of Gravity* series is the flagship publication of the Strategic and Defence Studies Centre (SDSC) based at The Australian National University's College of Asia and the Pacific. The series aspires to provide high quality analysis and to generate debate on strategic policy issues of direct relevance to Australia. *Centre of Gravity* papers are 2,000-3,000 words in length and are written for a policy audience. Consistent with this, each *Centre of Gravity* paper includes at least one policy recommendation. Papers are commissioned by SDSC and appearance in the series is by invitation only. SDSC commissions up to 10 papers in any given year.

Further information is available from the *Centre of Gravity* series editor Dr Andrew Carr (andrew.carr@anu.edu.au).



Contact us

Dr Andrew Carr

Centre of Gravity series editor Strategic and Defence Studies Centre ANU College of Asia and the Pacific The Australian National University

T 02 6125 1164 E andrew.carr@anu.edu.au W http://ips.cap.anu.edu.au/sdsc



Centre of Gravity series paper #23

Photos courtesy of www.defence.gov.au and www.defense.gov

© 2015 ANU Strategic and Defence Studies Centre. All rights reserved.

The Australian National University does not take institutional positions on public policy issues; the views represented here are the author's own and do not necessarily reflect the views of the University, its staff, or its trustees.

No part of this publication may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means without permission in writing from the ANU Strategic and Defence Studies Centre. Please direct inquiries to andrew.carr@anu.edu.au

This publication can be downloaded for free at http://ips.cap.anu.edu.au/sdsc/ CRICOS#00120C

The ANZUS Alliance in an Ascending Asia

Editor's Foreword

Welcome to a special edition of the *Centre of Gravity* series. This is a jointly published report with the Centre for Strategic & International Studies.

In 1942 it was said that Australia turned its back on tradition and kinship when it looked to the US. Yet in the early 21st century these words now embody the relationship between Canberra and Washington. The first line written in any Australian strategic policy is the link with the United States. And the US is often able to pencil in Australia's name at the top of any roll call of support when it looks to act around the world.

The map helps to explain some of this closeness. An ascending Asia compels both to look to the same waterways and common ground. Their ships sail to the same ports, their diplomats flock to the same airports. Yet for all that geography can tell us, it is the common values, ideas and culture that is the real foundation, and the true test of the alliance's health.

This Centre of Gravity paper brings together four leading experts on the ANZUS alliance and security in the Asia-Pacific. It outlines the view from Washington and the view from Canberra. It details the growth of the relationship, and new opportunities for cooperation. It also highlights the risk of 'expectation gaps' that suggest the lack of a common worldview for how to maintain balance during Asia's ascent.

The authors of *The ANZUS alliance in an Ascending Asia* are Michael J. Green, senior vice president for Asia and Japan Chair at CSIS, Peter Dean, Senior Fellow in the Strategic & Defence Studies Centre, ANU, Brendan Taylor, Head of the Strategic & Defence Studies Centre, ANU and Zack Cooper, fellow with the Japan Chair at CSIS. Their full biographies can be found inside.

The report offers a number of clear policy recommendations that reflect the different viewpoints of the authors as well as the varying concerns of their countries. That some of their suggestions might be challenging or push each country in ways they may not prefer speaks to the serious questions that have been raised by the authors as they attempt to ensure the ANZUS alliance continues to be foundational strategic policy for both the United States and Australia.

Following in the tradition of Coral Bell, a former fellow at the Strategic & Defence Studies Centre ANU, the authors have set to revive long form analysis of Australia's alliance relationship with the United States in a way that is both scholarly and designed to be read and engaged with by a policy audience.

The *Centre of Gravity* series is proud to produce this special edition. While somewhat longer than our normal format, it directly fits the series main purpose of providing policy relevant scholarship from world-class scholars and thinkers on the main strategic questions facing Australia and the Asia-Pacific.

Andrew Carr Editor, Centre of Gravity Series Strategic & Defence Studies Centre Australian National University

Author bios

Michael J. Green is senior vice president for Asia and Japan Chair at the Center for Strategic and International Studies (CSIS) and an associate professor at the Edmund A. Walsh School of Foreign Service at Georgetown University. He served on the staff of the National Security Council (NSC) from 2001 through 2005, first as director for Asian affairs and then as special assistant to the president for national security affairs and senior director for Asia. Before joining the NSC staff, he was senior fellow for East Asian security at the Council on Foreign Relations, director of the Edwin O. Reischauer Center and the Foreign Policy Institute, and an assistant professor at the Paul H. Nitze School of Advanced International Studies (SAIS) at Johns Hopkins University, research staff member at the Institute for Defense Analyses, and senior adviser on Asia in the Office of the Secretary of Defense. He also worked in Japan on the staff of a member of the National Diet. His current research includes a book project on the history of U.S. strategy in Asia; a survey of elite views of norms, power, and regional institutions in Asia; and a monograph on Japanese strategic culture.

Peter J. Dean is a Senior Fellow in the Strategic and Defence Studies Centre and the Australian Command and Staff College. He was the 2014 Fulbright Scholar in Australia-United States Alliance Studies. His major research and teaching interests are in Australian strategic policy, the ANZUS Alliance, military operations and defence studies. Peter is the author of four books: Australia's Defence: A New Era? (Melbourne University Press, 2014), The Architect of Victory (Cambridge University Press, 2011), Australia 1942: In the Shadow of War (Cambridge University Press, 2012) and Australia 1943: The Liberation of New Guinea (Cambridge University Press, 2013). Peter is the series editor of the Melbourne University Press Defence Studies Series, managing editor of the journal Security Challenges and editorial board member of Global War Studies and the Australian Army Journal. He is also a regular media commentator on Australian and regional defence issues.







Brendan Taylor is Head of the Strategic and Defence Studies Centre at the Australian National University. He is an specialist on great power strategic relations in the Asia-Pacific, Korean Peninsula security issues, US-China relations, economic sanctions, and Asia-Pacific security architecture. His writings have been published in such leading journals as The Washington Quarterly, Survival, International Affairs, The Pacific Review, and Asian Security. He is the author or editor of 6 books, including Sanctions as Grand Strategy which was published in the International Institute for Strategic Studies' Adelphi series.



Zack Cooper is a fellow at the Center for Strategic and International Studies (CSIS), where he focuses on Asian security issues. Mr. Cooper is also a doctoral candidate in security studies at Princeton University's Woodrow Wilson School. Prior to joining CSIS, Mr. Cooper worked as a research fellow at the Center for Strategic and Budgetary Assessments. He previously served on the White House staff as assistant to the deputy national security adviser for combating terrorism. He also worked as a civil servant in the Pentagon, first as a foreign affairs specialist and then as a special assistant to the principal deputy under secretary of defense for policy. Mr. Cooper received a B.A. from Stanford University and an M.P.A. and M.A. from Princeton University. Contents

The ANZ	US Alliance in an Ascending Asia	6
ANZUS:	The View from Washington and Canberra	9
ANZUS:	Collaboration Going Forward	19

The ANZUS Alliance in an Ascending Asia

Executive Summary

- The Alliance between the United States and Australia (ANZUS) is currently thriving; but no alliance should ever be taken for granted, especially during periods of major structural change such as that now transpiring in Asia.
- This paper presents a candid audit of ANZUS, comparing and contrasting United States and Australian expectations of the Alliance.
- Particular attention is given to three core mission areas with the potential for alliance discord or deeper collaboration going forward: addressing security challenges outside the Asia-Pacific; shaping a new multilateral architecture in this region; and maintaining maritime security.
- US and Australian interests in all three areas are converging. Yet this convergence is also overshadowed by the larger question of whether US-China and Australia-China relations are diverging in an 'Ascending Asia.'
- On the first core mission area, the Alliance should maintain a predominantly Asia-Pacific focus, even while cooperating on out-of-area missions.
- On the second, the Alliance should serve as a central hub for Asian regional order and architecture.
- On the third, the Alliance should focus on leading in the management of shared maritime challenges.

Policy Recommendations

- The United States and Australia should ensure that their focus remains the Asia-Pacific even while cooperating on out-of-area missions;
- The Alliance should serve as a central hub for Asian regional order and architecture; and,
- The Alliance should focus on leading in the management of shared maritime challenges.

The locus of international power is returning to Asia, where it resided before the industrial revolution, America's emergence as a Pacific power and Australia's own federation. As resident powers on either side of the Pacific, the United States and Australia have much to gain from this new ascent of Asia – and as staunch defenders of the neoliberal order over the last century, much is at stake.

The benefits are clear. Since opening and reform began four decades ago, China has brought hundreds of millions out of poverty and joined Japan as an engine for regional growth and integration. China is Australia's top trading partner and the United States' second largest trading partner after Canada. Intra-regional trade is higher than North America's, and the pace of trade liberalisation agreements from the trans-Pacific Partnership to the Regional Comprehensive Economic Partnership is outpacing other regions of the world.

However, the risks associated with Asia's ascent are also becoming more evident. Six of the world's nine nuclear-armed powers are in the Asia-Pacific (the United States, Russia, China, North Korea, India and Pakistan). China's defence expenditures have grown 15 per cent annually over the past two decades, positioning China second in the world overall.¹ Though not increasing defence spending as rapidly as China, neighbouring states are also focusing on modernising their militaries: Japan halted

The United States and Australia have much to gain from this new ascent of Asia.

the decline in its defence spending and announced more proactive foreign and defence policies; India is poised to overtake Japan as the fourth highest defence spender in the world;² and Southeast Asian militaries including Indonesia, Singapore and Vietnam are all in the process of buying nextgeneration submarines.³ Meanwhile, the growth of economic interdependence has not dissuaded China from using its new military and economic weight to intimidate smaller states with competing territorial claims in the South China Sea or the Himalayan Mountains. What South Korean President Park Geun-hye calls the 'Asian paradox' is unmistakable. Somehow economic cooperation and historic enmity have grown in tandem with each other.

These trends are unprecedented for Australia and all the other states woven together by the series of bilateral security treaties negotiated with the United States in the early 1950s. Most US allies in the Pacific now trade more with China than with the United States (though reciprocal investment between the United States and its allies continues to dwarf the reciprocal flow of capital between those states and China). Yet at the same time surveys suggest that all states in the region much prefer a United States–led order to a Sino-centric order going forward.⁴ Reconciling this contradiction could prove even more challenging as economic relations with China grow and Sino-US competition intensifies.

Leading Australian political figures now debate whether this apparent divergence of security and economic interests presages a dilution of the United States–led alliance system in the region. These public debates by the United States' closest ally in the Pacific have some senior US officials quietly questioning whether Japan may in future replace Australia as the most trustworthy ally should US and regional tensions continue mounting with Beijing. Meanwhile, US expectations that Australia will help to maintain a stable military balance as US defence spending contracts in the wake of Iraq and Afghanistan are failing to move Australian politics. Australia's 2013 defence budget fell to its lowest levels since 1938 (when measured as a percentage of GDP), though the Abbott government has alleviated the situation somewhat since coming to power in September 2013.⁵ Finally, Australian officials worry that Washington has grown distracted by crises in Iraq, Iran and the Ukraine, allowing the much heralded 'pivot to Asia' to drift.

Do the complexities of Asia's ascent mean that the United States–Australia alliance is now entering its twilight years? Steve Walt argued in the first decade of the post-Cold War era that 'alliance[s] may be dead long before anyone notices, and the discovery of the corpse may come at a very inconvenient time'.⁶ In the second and third decades of the post-Cold War era, however, US alliances in the Pacific have not shown signs of decay – quite the opposite. In public opinion polls US allies in Asia consistently express strong support for their security relationship with the United States, and most states in Asia have sought to strengthen rather than dilute those ties. This is particularly true of Australia.

However, the challenge arises from the fact that China's expanding military capabilities and selfdeclared line of defence have created scenarios that could involve allies like Australia in direct conflict



with their largest trading partner. Even as some Australian officials express concerns of abandonment because of American distraction in the Middle East and failure to implement the pivot, other Australian officials reveal a deep concern about entrapment by the United States in a conflict with China. Thus, as far back as August 2004, then Foreign Minister Alexander Downer controversially stated that Australia's obligations under the ANZUS Treaty would not extend to a Taiwan Strait contingency - much to the surprise and chagrin of Washington, which issued a public rebuke.⁷ In 2014, then Defence Minister David Johnston made an almost identical claim with reference to the possibility of Australian involvement via ANZUS in conflict in the East China Sea.8 In a January 2015 poll, 71 per cent of Australians said they would opt to stay out of an East China Sea conflict, even if the United States were to become involved militarily.9

For much of Australia's history, its leaders have been nervous about abandonment by its primary ally (initially Great Britain and subsequently the United States). Australia's record of fighting alongside US forces in every major conflict since the First World War is due in part to the desire to ensure that London and Washington would remember Australia's sacrifices abroad and come to its aid if needed. When facing hegemonic challenges from Japan and the Soviet Union, the United States has viewed Australia's support as indispensable, and Australia has viewed US pre-eminence as vital. Both allies embraced the risk of entrapment because they had no other choice. Both allies continue to have an

The US has viewed Australia's support as indispensable.

abiding interest in the international order. In the midst of Asia's ascent today, however, it is Australians who worry about entrapment by Washington and Americans that worry about abandonment by Canberra.

In the view of the authors, the institutional and ideational foundations of the United States-Australia alliance are deep and enduring, but no alliance should be taken for granted - particularly during periods of major structural change such as that now transpiring in Asia. Fears of entrapment and abandonment have been a constant subtext to alliances since Thucydides and the Peloponnesian Wars. When those fears become the dominant narrative in an alliance, however, deterrence and rapid response to crises both suffer. It is in this context that this paper seeks to present a candid audit of the alliance. The paper begins by examining expectations of the alliance in both Washington and Canberra. The paper then focuses on the three core mission areas for the alliance going forward. The first area is the role of the alliance in addressing security challenges outside of the Asia-Pacific - this discussion goes to the core question of how the alliance should prioritise and divide responsibilities in the pursuit of a more stable global order. The second area is the role of the alliance in shaping a new multilateral architecture in the Asia Pacific region that upholds shared norms while reflecting new distributions of global and regional power - a challenge recently highlighted by disagreements between Washington and Canberra over the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank (AIIB). The third and final subject is the alliance's role in maintaining maritime security - an issue that has been attracting increased attention as China attempts to assert control over the South China Sea.

In all three mission areas, US and Australian interests and capabilities are converging. Yet all three mission areas are also overshadowed by the larger question of whether United States–China and Australia–China relations themselves might be diverging. What the audit finds is that the character of these relations may indeed be different, but that this should not distract from the larger shared interests and values that inform the US and Australian approaches to China. Ultimately, US and Australian grand strategy must return to first principles: what is the regional and global order we seek; what are the ways and means we have to achieve and sustain that order; and how *then* does our strategic approach to China fit in?



ANZUS: The View from Washington

The United States and Australia have enjoyed a long and storied relationship, fighting together in every major conflict since the First World War. Over the last century, Australia has transformed from a distant friend into a vital ally. In recent years, the US rebalance to Asia has refocused policymakers in Washington on the importance of Australia to Asia-Pacific security. Although leaders in both Washington and Canberra have had to overcome obstacles in the relationship, the allies' interests are better aligned now than they have been for decades. Yet major debates are underway about the implications of a rapidly rising China for both the US and Australian positions in Asia.

From Friends to Allies

The US encounter with Australia began in the early nineteenth century as whalers from the United States followed their prey to the South Pacific, but Australia probably first entered the US strategic consciousness in 1907. That year, President Theodore Roosevelt's Great White Fleet steamed across the Pacific on a mission of goodwill and as a show of strength towards a rising Japan.¹⁰ Alfred Thayer Mahan, the great naval strategist and intellectual ally of Roosevelt, had argued that the Pacific would one day be safeguarded against continental hegemons by a maritime consortium consisting of the United States, Britain and Japan.¹¹ He was at least fifty years ahead of his time, but he was correct that the common interests of the United States and Britain now extended to the Dominion of Australia.

When Japan attacked Pearl Harbor in December 1941, Theodore Roosevelt's cousin, Franklin, rebuffed the Congress and the Navy and decided to follow the pre-war Rainbow Plan to first defeat the Nazis and save Britain before turning to Japan.¹² Nevertheless, Franklin Roosevelt's highest priority in the Pacific was to prevent Australia from being isolated and invaded by the Japanese. In the Coral Sea, the US Navy and the Royal Australian Navy made certain at bloody cost that Australia would be secured as the southern flank for the US campaign up the Pacific Islands and Borneo to isolate and defeat Japan.

Australia was an essential element in US planning for a post-war military strategy in the Pacific, but different visions for the future of Northeast Asia also emerged. In the peace negotiations in San Francisco, John Foster Dulles sought to anchor US forward military presence on an independent but allied Japan.¹³ Initial occupation plans to demilitarise Japan gave way to new thinking in the wake of the sluggish Japanese recovery and the Korean War. Instead, US officials adopted the idea that Japan should have at least enough military power to maintain order on the Japanese archipelago.¹⁴ For Australians, however, the memories of the war were still too bitter, and Canberra insisted that any peace treaty ending the US occupation and ushering in a new United States–Japan alliance be balanced by a security commitment to Australia and New Zealand.¹⁵ This commitment eventually became the 1951 ANZUS Treaty.¹⁶

ANZUS ushered in a new era of cooperation between the United States and Australia. At first the US Joint Chiefs of Staff insisted that there be no combined command and no US forces deployed to Australia.¹⁷ Rather, the US military recommended that Australian troops be deployed to the Middle East to compensate for a diminished British presence. An exasperated Secretary of State Dean Acheson pleaded with the generals and admirals, reminding them that Australian troops were fighting and

The allies' interests are better aligned now than they have been for decades. dying alongside US troops in Korea. When Dien Bien Phu fell to the Viet Minh in 1954, the Joint Staff took an entirely different view, realising that Australian units might be the most reliable Allied forces in the region. Later in 1954, when the Eisenhower administration created the Southeast Asian Treaty Organization (SEATO), the Australian Embassy in Washington was the first to question whether the new formulation would actually stop communist advances in Indochina without requiring boots on the ground.¹⁸ Then in 1965, Australian troops were among the first to join the fight when the United States felt compelled to begin increasing troop levels in Indochina. When Richard Nixon suddenly announced the Guam Doctrine in 1969, calling on Asian allies to carry more of the burden for their own defence, Australians were understandably anxious about abandonment.¹⁹ Not only was the United States moving out of Southeast Asia militarily, there was a prospect that Japan would be unhinged from the alliance and begin building more offensive military capabilities (which in fact was briefly Tokyo's plan in 1970–72).²⁰

Overcoming Alliance Difficulties

Being a US ally in the Asia-Pacific has never been easy. US strategy towards the region is driven by factors that are distant considerations for Canberra. For the United States, Europe has until recently taken precedence over Asia. Even within Asia, Northeast Asia often took precedence over Southeast Asia and Australia's immediate neighbourhood. Moreover, the Congress could undercut US



commitments in Asia without Australia getting a vote. Yet no ally has approached Australia's intimate relationship with the United States in terms of shaping US military and trade strategy in the Asia-Pacific. During the post-war era, only Japan has matched Australia's influence on overall US grand strategy toward this part of the world.

Australian sway on US policymakers has positively shaped US engagement not just in the Asia-Pacific but also around the world. It was Australian influence, after all, that ensured the United States had a hub-and-*spokes* system in Asia instead of a hub-and-*spoke* system focused on Japan alone. Australia took the lead in establishing APEC in 1989 and then pushed the Clinton, Bush and Obama administrations to take a larger role in strengthening Asia's regional architecture.²¹ Beyond the Asia-Pacific region, Australian forces have been deeply involved in efforts to eradicate terrorist groups due in part to Prime Minister John Howard's presence in Washington at the time of the 11 September 2001 terrorist attacks.²² Australian forces were also centrally involved in the opening engagements of Operation Iraqi Freedom, and beforehand Howard and British Prime Minister Tony Blair together ensured that the Bush administration presented the case for war to the United Nations.

Despite their different perspectives, the United States and Australia have always stood side-by-side when exigencies demanded it. Continuing a century-long tradition beginning with US infantrymen serving under Australian General Sir John Monash on the Western Front, US and Australian soldiers have continued to fight under each other's command.²³ US soldiers and airmen today report to an Australian Deputy Commander of US Army Pacific and US Air Forces Pacific on matters of planning and operations for partnership building and cooperation with third countries. US Marines now rotate regularly to Darwin as part of the US strategy to disperse forward presence in the Pacific. In short, the Australian-US alliance has been bonded by a century of shared sacrifices in combat and common values.

Addressing 21st Century Challenges

As the United States rebalances its capabilities towards the Asia-Pacific region, Washington's and Canberra's interests are again closely aligned. Both nations seek an open Asia-Pacific community – a phrase that rolls so easily off the tongue that in 2008 Prime Minister Kevin Rudd may have forgotten that President Bill Clinton conceived the phrase fifteen years earlier.²⁴ The Abbott and Obama administrations are working together to expand security cooperation with Tokyo and to build new

patterns of cooperation with New Delhi.²⁵ A recent Center for Strategic and International Studies survey of experts across the region found that the 'Indo-Pacific' is a highly salient concept among Americans and Australians.²⁶ The same survey indicated that Americans and Australians were aligned in seeing a United States–led regional order as most favourable for their interests, as opposed to a Chinese-led order, a balance of power or a multilateral community.²⁷ Thus, shared interests have encouraged alignment of our national security objectives and strategies.

Being a US ally in the Asia-Pacific has never been easy.

Security experts in Washington also worry about some aspects of the Australian strategic debate.

Yet there is also recognition in Washington that Canberra worries about both the commitment of the United States, and the possibility that Australia could be dragged into a larger regional conflict. Australian officials have publicly commented on the paucity of senior officials conversant in Asian affairs.²⁸ Meanwhile, US defence budget cuts have raised questions not only about the ability of the United States to maintain its military position in Asia but also about its willingness to do so. The dysfunctional relationship between the Congress and the administration on crucial issues such as trade further exacerbates these concerns.²⁹ Disputes between the US and Australian governments on the wisdom of and cost-sharing arrangements for rotating US forces through Australia have also been a recent issue. Moreover, inconsistencies in US policy towards China have left some Asian observers confused about overarching US strategy.30

Security experts in Washington also worry about some aspects of the Australian strategic debate, as was noted in the introduction. The Abbott government has managed to make modest increases in defence spending, but only after deep cuts by the previous Labor government.³¹ The public discourse on United States–China relations in Australia commands considerable attention in Washington. Americans are thankful for the bipartisan support for the alliance, which does not shift when governments in Canberra change. The Australian government tries to downplay suggestions that Australians must choose between China and the United States along the lines suggested by former Australian Prime Minister Malcolm Fraser.³² Yet in no other US-allied capital do former leaders engage in such blatant questioning of the alliance with the United States. What are Americans to make of such statements, and how can Washington and Canberra align their China strategies?

Incoherent China Strategy

The reality is that neither Washington nor Canberra has a clear or consistent China policy. The Obama administration's policies have shifted, particularly in the president's second term.³³ Initially, the White House tried expressing respect for China's core interests in a joint communique issued by Presidents Obama and Hu Jintao in Beijing in November 2009.³⁴ Yet US leaders recoiled in 2010 when Chinese fishermen clashed with Japanese Coast Guard vessels and when Beijing stood on the sidelines after North Korea sank a South Korean corvette and shelled its civilians. A new hard line from Washington was evident when the administration announced its pivot to Asia in November 2011 and issued its Defense Strategic Guidance in January 2012 listing China's anti-access capabilities as a threat to US interests.³⁵ Then in 2013, the administration turned its focus back towards cooperation and began embracing Chinese President Xi Jinping's proposal for a 'New Model of Great Power Relations' between the United States and China that would avoid conflict by accommodating China's interests.³⁶ Finally, the administration struggled to find appropriate tools of dissuasion after China announced its East China Sea Air Defence Identification Zone (ADIZ), asserted itself in maritime disputes and pursued land reclamation activities in the South China Sea.³⁷ The administration did well revising its Defence Guidelines with Japan, but did little in terms of assisting smaller states under pressure in the South China Sea. In the case of Beijing's proposal for an AIIB, the administration probably overreacted, forcing close allies like Australia and Korea to choose between Washington and Beijing until the British suddenly broke ranks and joined in April 2015.38

Until the United States and Australia establish coherent and sustainable China strategies, muddled US responses to the AIIB and the accommodational utterings of public figures will unfortunately cast Washington and Canberra as diverging on the major issue of the day. There will always be differences, of course. The United States has a solemn security commitment to Japan and the Taiwan Relations Act with Taiwan; Australia does not.³⁹ The US economy is as intertwined with China's as Australia's is, but US firms face more significant threats to intellectual property while Australia is primarily a resource provider.⁴⁰ On the diplomatic side, the allies interact with China in a number of shared forums, such as the East Asia Summit and the APEC process. Yet Australia also interacts with China in separate forums, such as the Regional Cooperative Economic Partnership, to which the United States is not party. And the United States encounters China constantly on issues before the United Nations Security Council

and in the bilateral US–China Strategic and Economic Dialogue. Australia's China policy covers a more focused set of issues, but also retains a greater focus on China's role within Southeast Asia.⁴¹ While no alliance in history has been without such asymmetrical priorities, it is vital that the alliance aggregate these priorities into a collective security arrangement that provides maximum benefit for both partners.

These diverse and sometimes divergent interactions with China can be a strength for the US-Australian alliance. The breadth of the challenges and opportunities presented by China's rise requires that we take multiple parallel approaches to achieve shared objectives. Despite different perspectives on specific issues, there is no essential incompatibility between the US and Australian aims for their respective long-term relationships with China. Robert Zoellick's vision of China becoming a 'responsible stakeholder' in the international community provoked little dissent in Australia.⁴² And Kevin Rudd's recent framework for shaping China's bilateral relationship with the United States is broadly supported within Washington's foreign policy community.43 The question now is how the United States and Australia can accomplish their shared objectives by maximising strategic cooperation.

Rudd's recent framework for shaping China's bilateral relationship with the United States is broadly supported within Washington's foreign policy community.

The key will be arriving at a core understanding of how the United States–Australia alliance can shape China's expectations. Put another way, our objective should be for China to view the United States and Australia as rejecting zero-sum diplomacy in Asia but resolutely defending norms of behaviour that are essential to peace and prosperity in the region.⁴⁴ Thus, Beijing should expect that Canberra and Washington will support ASEAN states in terms of diplomacy, capacity building and military requirements in the face of Chinese coercion. Beijing should expect that Australia and the United States will be unified in demanding transparency and high standards of governance in new institutions. On the other hand, Chinese leaders should be reassured that the United States and Australia are committed to integrating Beijing into an international order that permits it to take a larger leadership role, as long as doing so does not undermine regional security or weaken rules and norms vital to a peaceful order.

US Hopes for and Expectations of Australia

Australia's importance to US national security is growing, and so are Washington's hopes and expectations for the contributions that the alliance can make to regional security. From a military perspective, the alliance has a number of core competencies ranging from the conduct of combined expeditionary operations to space situational awareness. From the US perspective, three areas of alliance cooperation will be particularly vital in the years ahead:

- diversifying US posture through access to Australian facilities;
- developing Australia's own maritime security capabilities; and,
- building Australia into a regional hub for cooperation with other allies and partners.⁴⁵

Diversifying US posture: Australia's geographic location is more important to the United States today than it has been at any time since the Second World War. Australia serves both as a link between the Indian and Pacific Oceans and as a sanctuary from China's anti-access/area denial capabilities. US officials have therefore focused on expanding US military access and joint training in Australia and gaining access to additional facilities for joint training and operations.⁴⁶ The most visible example of US rotational forces in Australia is the presence of US Marines in Darwin. Darwin can serve not only as an important operating location but also as a hub for training with other amphibious forces, such as those from Canada, South Korea, Japan and New Zealand. Such capabilities are particularly critical in humanitarian assistance and disaster-relief operations. In higher intensity regional crises, access to air and naval bases, particularly the northern air bases and the southern port of Perth,



would be strategically important to overall US strategy. While cost-sharing arrangements will need to be negotiated, some in Washington hope that the United States can either rotationally deploy or home station surface combatants and/or submarines in Perth to increase the presence of US forces in the Indian Ocean, South China Sea and the southern Pacific.⁴⁷ Meanwhile, aircraft could be located outside the range of most Chinese conventionally armed ballistic missiles if they were able to operate from RAAF Tindal or bare bases such as RAAF Scherger.⁴⁸ Although the addition of stealth aircraft has reportedly been under discussion, other assets such as refuelling tankers and high-altitude long-endurance aircraft would also be beneficial. These deployments would add to the relatively new rotational deployment of US Marines to Darwin and the existing intelligence, surveillance and reconnaissance facilities at Pine Gap and elsewhere.⁴⁹

Developing Australia's own capabilities: In addition to rotating more US forces through Australia, Washington wants to see Australia's own capabilities improve, particularly for maritime security. Australia's new Air Warfare Destroyers, Wedgetail airborne early warning and control aircraft, and Joint Strike Fighters with aerial refuelling from KC-30A tankers will provide a necessary long-range counterair capability.⁵⁰ The most concerning scenarios for Australia involve not only aircraft but also threats from hostile naval vessels or long-range missiles. From a US perspective, to manage the maritime

Washington wants to see Australia's capabilities improve, particularly for maritime security. challenge Australia will need to augment its aerial and space-based intelligence, surveillance and reconnaissance capabilities with an expanded strike capability. The Royal Australian Navy's development of a Collins-class submarine replacement will provide a vital capability in this regard, although the technological hurdles remain substantial.⁵¹ Acquisition of long-range anti-ship cruise missiles could also prove valuable by deterring incursions by hostile surface ships. In addition, joint development of missile defences could help both allies to defend critical assets while doing so at a manageable cost. Looking ahead, Australia's need for systems that can sustain operations at long range is likely to require greater investments in unmanned systems, many of which could be co-developed with or acquired from the United States. Making Australia a regional hub: A final hope among experts in Washington is that Australia will help to network US allies and partners in Asia. Canberra's ties with Southeast Asia have long helped to bridge the gap between ASEAN and the United States and helped to guide US interactions in the region.⁵² But recently Australia has deepened ties with more distant states, in particular Japan and India. Australia and Japan share longstanding alliances with the United States as well as common interests and democratic values, which form the basis for their expanding relationship.⁵³ Both countries also have similar security priorities, which have enabled Japan to discuss the possibility of lending its expertise in submarine design for the Collins-class replacement. India too has common regional interests and values, and shares Australia's interest in Indian Ocean security. India's 'Act East' policy fits well with Australia's commitment to enhancing regional security, particularly in Southeast Asia. Helping to



build such networks is vital if the United States is going to spread the burden for upholding the rules and norms that undergird the existing international order. In short, rather than serving as a spoke, Australia could be an increasingly important hub.

Washington's expectations of Canberra are growing as Australia's own influence expands and as Australia's geopolitical position becomes more central in US regional strategy.⁵⁴ By deploying more US forces to Australia, expanding joint development and production, and networking regional relationships, Washington hopes that the two allies can better manage regional security challenges. As the nation in which President Obama announced the US rebalance to Asia, it is only natural that the United States pushes to deepen and expand its relationship with Australia in the years ahead. No doubt, challenges will remain, but the future for the alliance is bright.

ANZUS: The View from Canberra

Gazing out from The Lodge in Canberra there is much to suggest that the Australian prime minster would be exceptionally confident with the current state of the Australia–United States strategic partnership. By almost all accounts the strong foundations that have been developed since the signing of the ANZUS Treaty have, in recent times, been enhanced in new and critically important ways. Especially reassuring for the prime minister is the strong support that 'the Alliance' (as it is known in Australia),⁵⁵ garners from both sides of mainstream politics and the Australian public.

Strong Domestic Foundations

Australian public opinion is traditionally pro-Alliance. This has been particularly evident in recent years with the Lowy Institute for International Policy's 2015 poll putting public support for the Alliance at 80 per cent, while The Australian National University's 2014 polling recording 81 per cent support in the previous year. These are exceptionally strong numbers, and they are part of a long-standing trend that has seen robust support for the Alliance since the early 1990s.⁵⁶ This public support is reflected in the high levels of bipartisan political support for the Alliance from the both the conservative Liberal–National coalition and the Labor Party. This type of across-the-aisle support is remarkable, especially given the increasingly combative style of Australian politics.⁵⁷

The Alliance has also long held a central place in Australian strategic and security policymaking, and this looks set to continue into the future. The 2013 Australian National Security Strategy noted that Australia's 'alliance with the United States is as strong as ever', that it remains 'critical to [Australia's] ability to deter and defeat adversaries' and is

The future for the alliance is bright.

Australia currently has hundreds of ADF personnel on exchange or embedded into the US military.

regarded as one of the eight 'pillars' of Australia's approach to national security.⁵⁸ The fundamental importance of the Alliance to Australia is also reiterated in defence policy with the 2013 Defence White Paper noting that it is far and away Australia's 'most important defence relationship'.⁵⁹ Current Defence Minister Kevin Andrews reaffirmed this position in a foreshadowing of the 2015 Australian Defence White Paper, he noted 'our Alliance with the United States will continue to be a central feature of Australia's defence and security arrangements'.⁶⁰

New Depths of Cooperation

The depth of the relationship and the rising importance of the Alliance to Australia in recent years have been reflected in a number of key developments. This includes the deepening institutionalisation of the relationship and the emergence of new areas of cooperation. Consultations to

set the foundations for a significant expansion in the breadth and depth of cooperation between the two nations began with the 2010 Australia–United States Ministerial (AUSMIN) meeting in Melbourne. This was followed by the announcement by President Barack Obama of a major shift in US policy to the Asia-Pacific during a visit to Australian parliament in November 2011.⁶¹

The recent moves to accelerate the Alliance are built on a platform of enhanced cooperation that dates back to the end of the Cold War. From this point in time the Alliance became much more global in focus, a shift which was operationalised through the high tempo of operations in the Middle East. However, despite the focus on this distant region over the last twenty-five years, President Obama's decision to announce the US emphasis on the Asia-Pacific in Canberra was no accident. As Coral Bell, one of Australia's most astute strategic thinkers, once observed, the real depth of US interest in Australia is always 'a by-product of [US] interests in Asia'.⁶²



One of the most significant outcomes of President Obama's November 2011 visit to Australia was the announcement of the establishment of the US Marine Corps Rotational Force, Darwin.⁶³ In coming years this force will grow to 2500 Marines organised as a Marine Expeditionary Unit. Of potentially greater strategic significance, the 2014 Force Posture Agreement between the United States and Australia enabled not only the expansion of the US Marine Force, but also the rotation of a US Air Force presence in northern Australia including B-52 (and potentially B-1B) bombers, fighter jets and air-to-air refuelling aircraft.⁶⁴ The next element for the enhancement of the US presence in Australia and the region involves the US Navy. Studies are currently underway between the US Navy and the Royal Australian Navy for increased access for the US Navy to Australian ports for surface combatants, submarines and amphibious ships.⁶⁵

In addition to the US presence in Australia, recent AUSMIN meetings have broadened the relationship in areas such as cyber security, ballistic missile defence, space cooperation and increased measures to combat terrorism. Furthermore, recent major Australian defence capability acquisitions have included US C-17 and C-27 transport aircraft, the F-35 Lightning II and EA-18G Growler electronic warfare aircraft. The Australian Defence Force (ADF) is also operating US combat systems in its Collins-class submarines and will have the Aegis combat system fitted to the Hobart-class air warfare destroyers that are currently under construction.

Operational Intimacy

Such close cooperation has also been manifested at the operational level. Australia currently has hundreds of ADF personnel on exchange or embedded into the US military, and with the acquisition of new capabilities outlined above this is set to grow substantially in the next few years. In addition, the Australian frigate HMAS *Sydney* was embedded with the USS *George Washington* Carrier Strike Group, based in Yokosuka, Japan, for three months in 2013.⁶⁶ The same year Australian Major-General Rick Burr was appointed Deputy Commanding General – Operations, US Army Pacific. Burr's appointment was regarded as a sign of the 'unprecedented closeness' of the relationship, as this was 'the first time a non-American has served in such a high-ranking position'.⁶⁷

Building on Burr's appointment, at the 2014 Rim of the Pacific (RIMPAC) naval exercises Australian officers took leading roles with Rear Admiral Simon Cullen serving as Deputy Commander of the Combined Task Force, Air Commodore Chris Westwood as Combined Forces Air Component Commander and Commodore Peter Leavy as Expeditionary Strike Group Commander.⁶⁸ Such interoperability is symptomatic of enhanced military-to-military cooperation that has been in place between the two countries, especially through combined operations in the Middle East since the end of the Cold War.

From the Australian perspective these moves are all built on the back of an enduring strategic approach which includes an emphasis on regional stability, maintenance of the US-led rules-based global order, open and free trade, maritime security and open sea lines of communication, and the settling of disputes peacefully and in accordance with international law.⁶⁹ Support for these measures and for the US pivot/rebalance has been apparent under the current Australian Liberal–National coalition government through its response to China's November 2013 announcement of an ADIZ over the East China Sea and in its more recent strong statements with respect to Chinese land reclamation activities in the South China Sea.⁷⁰

Alliance Challenges

Despite the very evident deepening that has taken place in the United States–Australia Alliance over recent years under both Coalition and Labor Governments, the Alliance is not without its challenges from Canberra's perspective. These challenges are evident across a diverse range of issues, yet each issue relates in some way to the changing dynamics of an ascending Asia and each involves the opening up of what might be termed an 'expectations gap' between Canberra and Washington.

The clearest and perhaps the earliest manifestation of this 'expectations gap' occurred around Australia's declining defence budget. As noted above, by 2012 this had fallen



Australia and Japan have emerged as something of a poster child for spoke-tospoke collaboration.

to its lowest level since 1938 as a proportion of GDP. While consistently offering strong political support for the Alliance, Canberra has also behaved fairly openly as a free-rider in the relationship. Mark Thomson of the Australian Strategic Policy Institute explains this behaviour as a function of how junior allies traditionally and quite logically behave in any asymmetrical alliance. However, as Thomson goes on to note, this dynamic has also become an increasing point of tension between Canberra and Washington, particularly as it deeply offends Americans 'to think that a friend such as Australia would deliberately take advantage of them'.⁷¹

Canberra is certainly sensitive to these perceptions, and a conscious effort has evidently been made by the Abbott government to begin to address this particular expectations

gap. As one gap is closed, however, another may open elsewhere. One such area concerns perceived US expectations of how Canberra ought to respond to growing Chinese influence and assertiveness in an ascending Asia. As discussed above, the quite vigorous although largely abstract public debate about whether it is possible for Canberra to strike a balance in its relations between China and the United States, particularly should Sino-US relations become more contested, continues unabated in Australia.⁷²

In recent months, however, there have been some more practical indications of an expectations gap appearing between Canberra and Washington, particularly in relation to Australia's April 2015 decision to apply for membership of the AllB and in the Abbott government's May 2015 denial in response to spontaneous statements by a senior US official that B-1 bombers would be coming to Australia to deter Chinese coercion in the South China Sea.⁷³ Australian commentators have provided contrasting interpretations of this latter episode. Some took Washington's statements at face value that US Assistant Secretary of Defence David Shear simply misspoke when he made these remarks.⁷⁴ Others suggested that either the Abbott government had privately agreed to such an arrangement and that the Prime Minister's denials were intended to mislead the Australian public or, alternatively, that Abbott's statements suggesting that the United States–Australia Alliance 'is not directed against anyone' points to the existence of some daylight between Washington and Canberra when it comes to responding to China's rise.⁷⁵ In the absence of any compelling evidence to suggest otherwise, this latter interpretation pointing to a US–Australian 'expectations gap' in relation to dealing with China's rise is by no means implausible.

As noted above, in recent years Washington has also made clear its desire for its various alliance partners to cooperate more effectively with each other in a so-called 'spoke-to-spoke' capacity.⁷⁶ Having deepened their security ties since the early 1990s and having significantly accelerated that process during the first term of the Abbott government, Australia and Japan have emerged as something of a poster child for this concept of spoke-to-spoke security collaboration. As their cooperation has deepened and intensified, however, so too has debate in Australia as to how much further this process should advance. In recent months, this debate has centred on whether Australia's future submarine should be a program based upon a Japanese-designed vessel. While that outcome is certainly thought to be Washington's clear preference, voices of dissent have grown louder both in and out of government on the grounds that the so-called 'Option J' will be unduly provocative to Beijing, detrimental to the Australian defence industry and poorly suited to Australia's unique operational requirements.⁷⁷ Reportedly in an attempt to save his prime ministership which was subject to political wrangling within his own Liberal Party, Abbott partially bowed - ostensibly at least - to some of the arguments being made against Option J when his government in February 2015 announced the establishment of a 'competitive evaluation process' that would also allow competing bids for Australia's future submarine project from France and Germany.78

From an Australian perspective, there is potential for similar divisions to open up between Canberra and Washington in the face of Indonesia's rise. There are a number of ways that such a rift could emerge in the future. As Michael Wesley has argued, for instance, a stronger Indonesia is one that is likely to attract greater interest from Washington, thus potentially becoming a competitor of sorts with Canberra for US attention. Under such a scenario, US expectations of Australia might actually diminish. As Wesley goes on to note, should the United States seek to actively build Indonesian strength as a

potential bulwark against a fully risen China – through, for instance, arms sales or technology transfers – this could also conceivably generate Australian resentment towards the United States.⁷⁹

Conversely, history suggests that there is no guarantee that Washington will side with Canberra in times of crisis involving Indonesia – particularly an Indonesia whose geostrategic importance is perceived to be on the rise. During the late 1960s, for instance, the United States refused to back Australian opposition to Indonesia's annexation of West Papua for fear of driving Jakarta straight into the arms of Beijing. Again in 1999, calls from Canberra for the provision of US 'boots on the ground' during the crisis in East Timor went unheeded.⁸⁰ Most recently, comments made by

A key element of Australia's strategic culture is its support for great and powerful friends.

Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff Martin Dempsey that Canberra needed to work harder to improve ties with Jakarta were read in some Australian quarters as a form of public criticism of the current approach of the Abbott government and as a clear indication that it was not meeting US expectations of its junior ally.⁸¹

Perhaps the most serious 'expectations gap' that has the potential to open up in the Alliance is that between Australian policy elites and their broader public. As noted earlier, the Alliance has enjoyed consistently strong support from the Australian public over several decades. Yet the aforementioned polling on Australian attitudes towards the Alliance in the context of the East China Sea dispute suggests that there may be limits to that support. Moreover, those limits have the potential to intensify further in the coming decades as Australia's demographic profile changes. Polling conducted by the Lowy Institute for International Policy in 2014, for instance, found that only 27 per cent of Australians in the 18-29 year old bracket felt that Canberra would be able to rely upon the Alliance in twenty years' time. This was almost half the number of Australians over sixty years of age who expressed confidence in the Alliance going forward.⁸² Moreover, as the Australian population continues to diversify culturally over this timeframe and beyond - yet another clear manifestation of an ascending Asia, one could argue - the impact of such trends upon public perceptions and expectation of the Alliance could also shift quite markedly. To be sure, a case can be made that alliance relationships generally tend to be managed at the elite level and that public attitudes are thus largely inconsequential. The strains which public pressure has caused historically in the United States' alliances with New Zealand, the Philippines, Japan and South Korea at various junctures, however, serves as a powerful counter to that particular line of argument.⁸³

Mind the Gap

In the final analysis, it is worth making the point that none of the above-mentioned potential friction points in the Alliance is as yet anywhere near the terminal stage. Moreover, there is every prospect that many if not most of them will never get to that point. That said, Walt's warning that every alliance relationship, no matter how strong, requires careful tending and management bears reiterating in relation to each of them.



ANZUS: Collaboration Going Forward

Having canvassed in relatively broad terms the respective outlooks from Washington and Canberra on ANZUS, the paper will now zero in on three specific issues areas that exhibit the potential for either Alliance discord or deeper collaboration going forward. These areas highlight the importance of efforts to pursue shared interests while managing both the emerging abandonment concerns in Washington and the entrapment anxieties in Canberra. The main recommendations are threefold:

- 1. The United States and Australia should ensure that their focus remains the Asia-Pacific even while cooperating on out-of-area missions;
- 2. The Alliance should serve as a central hub for Asian regional order and architecture; and,
- 3. The Alliance should focus on leading in the management of shared maritime challenges.

Each of these initiatives is discussed in greater detail below. Although many of these efforts are already underway, prioritisation along these lines is more important now than at any time in the Alliance's recent history. A renewed focus on Asia, and on the important role that the United States and Australia can play on regional architecture and maritime challenges, is vital to both the strength of the Alliance and to reinforcing regional prosperity and security.

Rebalancing ANZUS towards the Asia-Pacific

The most important strategic decision from an Alliance perspective is where ANZUS should focus its energies geographically. Do developments in an ascending Asia dictate that this region be the primary focus of the Alliance and its basic raison d'être, or will ANZUS continue to split its energies further afield, particularly in the Middle East?

Expeditionary military deployments to the Middle East are a long ingrained part of Australia's strategic culture.⁸⁴ Australian deployments to the region stretch back as far as the First World War where its military forces were engaged in Egypt, Gallipoli, Palestine and Syria. Just over two decades later during the Second World War, Australia's forces were back participating in operations in Egypt, Cyrenaica (Libya) and Syria. With the onset of the Cold War in the 1950s, the Australian government planned for possible deployments to the region to support its interests and allies in the event of the onset of a global war against communism.⁸⁵ Australia's long involvement in the region means that 'since 1948 there has been no year in which Australian military forces haven't been serving in some capacity in the Middle East'.⁸⁶ In more recent decades Australia has committed forces to the Persian Gulf where they have been continuously since 1990. After the 11 September 2001 attacks on the United States, then Australian Prime Minister John Howard invoked the ANZUS Treaty for the first and only time in its history.⁸⁷ Thereafter the ADF was committed to operations inside both Afghanistan (2002–) and Iraq

(2003, 2005, 2009, 2014–). At present ADF personnel remain deployed inside both countries. $^{\rm 88}$

ANZUS needs to 'pivot' and refocus its attention on responding to the realities of an ascending Asia. These commitments have largely come about because a key element of Australia's strategic culture is its support for great and powerful friends.⁸⁹ This has been particularly evident in the most recent conflicts in Iraq and Afghanistan. Here, given the relatively small size of its military commitments, Australia's support has been most effective at the political level. Australia demonstrated its importance by joining the 'coalition of the willing' in Iraq in 2003 and being one of only three countries that supported the United States with military forces in the initial military operations. While operations in Iraq generated considerable controversy in both Australia and the United States, in terms of its involvement Australia's primary motivation was the strategic objective of forming a closer partnership with the United States.⁹⁰ Australia has also committed forces to Europe and the Middle East as part of a liberal internationalist approach to international affairs in an effort to support a rules-based global order based on shared norms and values buttressed by US power.⁹¹ However, given Australia's geographical isolation, its involvement has always been predicated by another key element of its relationship with its great and powerful friends: a stable Asia-Pacific region. Australia has relied on its major power ally to ensure regional security by providing maritime dominance or, preferably for Australia, uncontested naval supremacy in the Asia-Pacific.⁹²

There is no question that US interests in Europe and the Middle East are on a wholly different scale to those of Australia. Emerging as the leader of the Western world after the Second World War, the United States has been deeply involved in multiple regions through close relations with partners and allies from NATO to Israel to the Persian The United States should also continue to look to Australia to do more in its own region in support of the Alliance.

Gulf. Developments in other regions have often mimicked those in Asia, as they did during the 1960s and 1970s, when both Australia and the Gulf States were transitioning from Great Britain to the Unites States as their main security patron. US involvement in Europe and the Middle East remains extensive and critical to meet threats from Russia, Iran, ISIS and others, but Australia's primary missions are increasingly in its own neighbourhood.⁹³ The differing role of the United States and Australia outside the Asia-Pacific is where the asymmetric nature of ANZUS is most apparent. This goes to the fact that the United States is a global power with ingrained strategic interests and longstanding security commitments in multiple regions, while Australia is a middle/regional power in the Asia-Pacific with strategic concerns elsewhere. As such, while Australia has had an ongoing military presence in the Middle East since 1990, the limited size of this commitment is reflective of the fundamental difference in interests, military capabilities and geography.

The key factor for the future of ANZUS outside Asia is the changing strategic dynamic within an ascending Asia itself. The Asia-Pacific today is radically different from that of the 1990s, when the United States and Australia first engaged in combined military operations in the Middle East. The Asia-Pacific in 2015 is, as Australia's Secretary of the Department of Defence Dennis Richardson has recently





noted, the 'decisive shaper' of the 'ADF's force structure'.⁹⁴ Most significantly, the era of regional stability backed by uncontested US maritime supremacy that underwrote ANZUS's extra-regional focus after the end of the Cold War seems to be coming to a close. Just as the United States is 'rebalancing', so too ANZUS needs to 'pivot' and refocus its attention on responding to the realities of an ascending Asia.⁹⁵ This is a reflection of the importance of the Asia-Pacific to both countries. The text of the ANZUS Treaty has always centred the relationship on a fundamental 'Pacific Pact'.⁹⁶ It is this refocusing on an ascending Asia which has driven observers to note that 'Australia figures more prominently in US foreign policy than at any time since Australian combat troops served under General Douglas MacArthur in World War II'.⁹⁷

While the future of ANZUS lies primarily in the Asia-Pacific, the Alliance also needs to remain cognisant of abiding US strategic interests and Australian strategic

concerns in Europe, the Middle East and elsewhere. For example, in order to achieve this balance, Australia should work with the government of the United Arab Emirates to establish a long-term agreement to secure access to its Middle East operating hub at the Al Minhad Air Base. The United States and Australia also need to have detailed and frank discussions over the levels of military force and effort that should be expected from Australia over the next decade extra-regionally, given the fundamental focus of both countries on the Asia-Pacific. Australia's commitment should be in the order of tailored and limited maritime, air and land forces to promote regional stability; to contribute to regional partner capacity building; and to provide for humanitarian assistance.

Combined operations in Operation Enduring Freedom and Operation Iraqi Freedom raised alliance interoperability to an unprecedented level. The operations stressed the Alliance in terms of intelligence fusion, special operations, logistics and air campaigns, among other areas. The result was a much stronger alliance. Indeed, US and Australian forces had not conducted such sophisticated operations together since 1945. These operations abroad enhanced deterrence in Asia, but the operational focus in the Middle East at times detracted from the needed geopolitical focus on challenges in the Asia-Pacific. In this way, operations in Afghanistan and Iraq strengthened the capabilities of the alliance but focused on strategic problems outside of Asia.

In order for the alliance to be successful in Asia, a renewed strategic focus on the region will be necessary. Not only should Australia expect the United States to remain committed to the principles that led to the pivot to the Asia-Pacific region, but the United States should also continue to look to Australia to do more in its own region in support of the Alliance, especially in Southeast Asia.⁹⁸ This requires both that Australia maintains a regional focus and the United States displays a high degree of discipline in balancing requests for Australian support outside of Asia. As John Blaxland has noted, 'United States policy makers should consider the significance and utility of Australia's military commitment in the Middle East compared to its ability to help foster regional security and stability in Southeast Asia and the Southwest Pacific: it cannot readily do both well'.⁹⁹

Australia has been a loyal ally to the United States across the globe, and thus it remains tempting for both governments to periodically leverage this history for short-term expediency. However, such

Existing multilateral structures are proving too cumbersome. approaches must be overcome in order to foster a more focused and sustainable long-term Alliance. The key to such an approach is setting up a framework for the extra-regional role of Australia's forces and having frank discussions of forces levels for these missions given other priorities. Maintaining a disciplined approach will enable high levels of continuity and the ability to maximise the mutual interests of the Alliance while maintaining the focus on its primary operational area – the Asia Pacific. In an era of growing security challenges in Asia and increasing budgetary restrictions in both Canberra and Washington, this sort of prioritisation is absolutely vital.

ANZUS and Regional Architecture

As the Alliance turns back to the Asia-Pacific, leaders in both capitals should seek to broaden ANZUS's role and turn the Alliance from a bilateral tie to a central hub for regional cooperation. Somewhat ironically, multilateral initiatives have sometimes been a source of tension between Washington and Canberra over the past guarter century. When multilateral structures with a more explicit security focus began to emerge in Asia in the early 1990s, US policymakers openly opposed such initiatives fearing that they could potentially undercut US alliances in this part of the world.¹⁰⁰ Among these initiatives was a proposal put forward by Australian Foreign Minister Gareth Evans in July 1990, which called for a new 'Conference for Security Cooperation in Asia' drawing inspiration from the European experience.¹⁰¹ Washington was among a number of countries opposing this initiative. Canberra's decision to join the East Asia Summit in 2005 also generated strains in the bilateral relationship, coming as it did at a time when there was concern among US policymakers that Australia was 'going soft' on the Alliance.¹⁰² The Australian government was ultimately able to assuage these fears by signing an additional agreement with ASEAN clarifying that Canberra's signing of the Treaty of Amity and Cooperation – a prerequisite for East Asia Summit membership - would not compromise Australia's alliance obligations. Yet any sense of US assurance seems to have been short-lived, as US policymakers were again scathing on Prime Minister Rudd's ill-fated 'Asia-Pacific community' proposal of June 2008.¹⁰³

Tensions between Australia's multilateral engagement and the ANZUS alliance have re-emerged most recently in relation to Canberra's March 2015 decision to apply for membership in the AIIB. The Australian government itself was openly divided on this issue. Its decision to join came at the eleventh hour and only after others such as Britain, France, Germany and Italy had also announced their intention to sign up. Perhaps most significantly from a United States–Australia Alliance perspective, however, Canberra's decision came after the Obama administration had voiced its strong opposition to the AIIB and to its allies joining. Publicly at least, this opposition was made on the grounds that the AIIB threatens to degrade existing financial institutions because it will likely have lower standards of governance and adopt less transparent decision-making processes.

In reality, however, Washington's greatest concern regarding the AIIB most likely stemmed from the view that it is yet another attempt on Beijing's part to compete for influence in Asia. While Congress was never likely to support the United States joining the AIIB, the Obama administration's poor handling of this issue needlessly opened a rift in the Alliance (and several others), and risked making the United States appear unnecessarily confrontational and reactionary. US opposition on other Chinese architectural initiatives has certainly intensified of late – including Beijing's new 'Asia for Asians' security concept, its New Silk Road land belt and 21st Century Maritime Silk Road initiatives, and its BRICS (Brazil, Russia, India, China, South Africa) new development bank. US opposition to these initiatives is understandable. As the 'Asia for Asians' security concept makes particularly clear, these are undoubtedly part of a larger, concerted effort on Beijing's part to create an international environment more conducive to Chinese interests.

Importantly, Washington must show Beijing that it is willing to integrate China into the regional and international order and allow Beijing more say in determining the international architecture. That said, it is important that Washington not overestimate China's capacity to successfully implement its preferred architectural vision in the highly diverse and often politically difficult Asia-Pacific region. From Australia's perspective as a country that has sought to advance its own architectural initiatives (not always successfully), Canberra is acutely aware of how challenging the region can be in this regard. As regards the AIIB, the United States should have realised that its friends and allies would want to shape

the bank, China would spend the money and Washington ultimately wouldn't stop either. In addition, the infrastructure needs in Asia are real. A better approach would have been for the United States and like-minded states to agree on a set of conditions – like those proposed by Australia — and then use those guidelines to shape participation. Unfortunately, Washington's approach made the Alliance appear divided. Yet, observers should remember that AlIB does not represent a more attractive regional architecture. To date, Beijing is not offering a broader rules-based trade, finance and security architecture that is superior to the existing system.

India too has recognised Canberra's growing importance. The time may also be ripe for the establishment of a new trilateral security process involving Australia, Indonesia and the United States. Indeed, one of the most consistent features across this highly variegated Asia-Pacific is that existing multilateral structures are proving too cumbersome to address many of this region's most pressing security challenges, particularly traditional challenges such as territorial disputes, military competition and arms racing behaviour. As a consequence, so-called 'minilateral' modes of security cooperation are becoming more prevalent and more promising.

The Trilateral Strategic Dialogue involving the United States, Japan and Australia has emerged as something of a poster child in this regard. Initiated as a senior-level Trilateral Security Dialogue in 2002, an inaugural meeting of foreign ministers occurred in 2006. In addition, when Japanese reconstruction teams went to Samawah, Iraq, Australian troops provided their protection. While the US military helped to reopen the Sendai Airport days after the Great East Japan Earthquake and Tsunami, an Australian C-17A was the first aircraft on the ground to help provide searchand-rescue support, humanitarian assistance and disaster relief.¹⁰⁴ The United States played a central role in each effort. The 2014 meeting of Prime Minister Abbott, Prime Minister

Abe and President Obama on the sidelines of the G20 Leaders' Summit was an important step toward deeper cooperation on a trilateral basis.¹⁰⁵ Most recently, the trilateral defence ministers meeting in May 2015 resulted in a strong statement on 'strong opposition to the use of coercion or force to alter the status quo in the East China and South China Seas unilaterally'.¹⁰⁶ To this end, Japan is scheduled to participate for the first time in the Talisman Sabre exercises with Australian and US forces later this year.¹⁰⁷

Japan is not the only major player that has reached out to Australia in recent years. India too has recognised Canberra's growing importance and has sought to strengthen bilateral ties.¹⁰⁸ India's Act East policy makes cooperation with Australia a natural fit, as both states are looking to play similar roles by helping Southeast Asia deal with regional security challenges. Moreover, as New Delhi is one of the most important and fastest growing major powers in the world, Canberra and Washington have much to gain from working together to engage India in new forms of cooperation. Trilateral cooperation between India, Australia and the United States is tempered by the fact that each state has a very different, but productive, relationship with China.¹⁰⁹ As a result, each partner can help to convey similar messages to Beijing in different ways, helping to reinforce shared expectations of China's role and responsibilities in the regional and international order. Furthermore, these three partners share many common security interests, particularly in terms of Indian Ocean security.



Because different threat assessments, political systems and geography will prevent any kind of fixed, overarching regional security architecture, any minilateralisation of security relationships on the part of Washington and Canberra must be agile. Security cooperation efforts should at times include China, in order to help demonstrate that our nations have a shared interest in transparency, confidence-building measures and contributions to public goods. One example is the recently agreed upon Code for Unplanned Encounters at Sea, but this is only the beginning.¹¹⁰

Consistent with the above trend towards security minilateralism and in light of the worrying difficulties that Australia-Indonesia relations have undergone in recent years, the time may also be ripe for the establishment of a new trilateral security process involving Australia, Indonesia and the United States. Such a grouping would certainly serve the interests of each of the participants. For Washington, it would be consistent with its larger goal of broadening and deepening its strategic partnerships in the Asia-Pacific while also providing a mechanism for more directly stabilising the sometimes-shaky Australia-Indonesia bilateral relationship. For Jakarta, it would afford the possibility of playing a more prominent role on the international stage consistent with its growing economic weight, while also remaining true to its traditionally non-aligned posture given that the grouping would not constitute a formal alliance relationship. For Canberra, the grouping would serve as an additional means of supporting its longstanding objective of ensuring close and consistent US engagement in the Asia-Pacific, while also providing an additional avenue for deepening security cooperation with Indonesia. As Indonesia's economic and strategic importance continues to grow over the coming decades such a deepening in cooperation seems likely to become increasingly desirable for Canberra as an alternative to a more difficult and competitive relationship with Jakarta. Finally, as with the Trilateral Strategic Dialogue, Australia, Indonesia and the United States each confront increasingly complex bilateral relationships with a rising China, which could also be discussed within this grouping.

As Australia and the United States work to establish stronger minilateral arrangements with regional powers, Canberra will increasingly become a hub for regional cooperation. This shift is good not only for Australia, but also for the United States and the Asia-Pacific more broadly. Given its geographic proximity to Asia, Australia's perspective can help shape US policies in constructive ways. Meanwhile, the United States can enable Australia to leverage substantial resources in the pursuit of shared objectives. Reshaping the United States–Australia Alliance into a regional hub should therefore be a principal objective of both governments.

ANZUS and Maritime Security

Although the United States and Australia must address numerous military challenges, the Alliance's greatest threats relate to maritime security. Maritime security concerns range from state-based threats, most notably China's more assertive naval operations, to non-state challenges such as piracy and human trafficking. The US military and the ADF have made maritime security a top priority, but the severity and complexity of the threats facing Washington and Canberra have proven that there is a need for deeper collaboration.

Over the last five years, the United States and Australia have become increasingly concerned about China's behaviour in maritime disputes. In Northeast Asia, Taiwan's status has been a longstanding

Alliance issue, but the focus has increasingly shifted to the East China Seas (a Democratic Progressive Party win in Taiwan's upcoming elections, however, could once again place Taiwan high on the list of Alliance concerns).¹¹¹ In the East China Sea, Beijing has stepped up its assertiveness, particularly since 2012. Chinese Coast Guard ships now regularly patrol near the Senkaku/Diaoyu Islands and periodically enter the contiguous zone around the islands.¹¹² People's Liberation Army Navy vessels typically remain over the horizon, but their presence is intended as a warning to both the Japan Maritime Self-Defense Force and the US Navy..

In Southeast Asia, Beijing's insistence on sovereignty claims based on its so-called 'nine-dashed line' continues to cause instability. China's May 2015 White Paper specifically identifies the importance of efforts to 'safeguard the Australian Defense Force operations out of RMAF Butterworth in Malaysia provides a model.

Australia's participation in such shaping activities need not occur within disputed regions.

sovereignty and security of China's territorial land, air and sea'.¹¹³ Outside observers cannot be certain of how far China would be willing to go to safeguard its claims, but the trajectory of its increased risk tolerance is clear.¹¹⁴ The Pentagon's 2015 report on China's military finds: 'Chinese leaders in 2014 demonstrated a willingness to tolerate a higher level of regional tension as China sought to advance its interests, such as in competing territorial claims in the East China Sea and South China Sea'.¹¹⁵ China's recent land reclamation activities are a major source of concern, particularly for other claimants of the Paracel and Spratly Islands.¹¹⁶ In addition to its construction efforts, China has used coast guard and fisheries enforcement vessels to coerce its smaller neighbours, placing an oil rig within waters claimed by Vietnam and challenging Filipino resupply operations in the Spratly Islands. These types of 'cabbage peeling' approaches have been effective in strengthening

China's position in territorial disputes. Washington and Canberra are growing concerned that Xi Jinping's consolidation of power might encourage him to take risks in the South China Sea, such as announcing a new Air Defence Identification Zone covering some or all of the nine-dashed line.¹¹⁷

Beijing's activities in the South China Sea have been designed to alter the decisions of regional states without prompting a military response from the United States. By using coast guard and fisheries vessels rather than navy ships, Beijing has made it difficult for the US military to respond without appearing to escalate crises. In addition, by pressuring states in the South China Sea that either don't have a security treaty with the United States (such as Vietnam) or have ambiguity in their security commitment from Washington (such as the Philippines), Beijing has been able to alter the status quo while avoiding a strong US response.

In Washington, a growing number of government officials, elected leaders and regional experts are calling for a more muscular US response to Chinese assertiveness.¹¹⁸ In particular, the perception that some members of the Obama administration have been reluctant to accept risk to deter coercion has led some experts to advocate clearer demonstrations of US resolve. The recent decision by the US Department of Defense to permit a camera crew on a P-8 flight near China's reclamation activities and to release images of Chinese vessels trailing the USS *Fort Worth* in the South China Sea may signal a changing US strategy.¹¹⁹ Australian government officials have indicated deep concern about Chinese activities, and some have suggested that the ADF might conduct joint patrols with the US military, but no decision has yet been made public.



Chinese operations in the Indian Ocean are also a growing concern, particularly for Australia. China's more frequent transits through the Indian Ocean indicate that Beijing may slowly be shifting from anti-access and area denial into a more power-projection focused force. Australia's geographic isolation has long been one of its strongest defences, as has been the case for the United States.¹²⁰ Yet, China's growing blue water navy and its long-range missile forces threaten to put Canberra within range of the People's Liberation Army.¹²¹ Beijing certainly has the legal right to undertake operations in the Indian Ocean, and cooperation between China and other states on counter-piracy and illicit trafficking can be productive. Nevertheless, China's concern about protecting its vulnerable sea lines of communication will likely bring its ships into closer contact with Australian maritime assets.



The number and diversity of maritime challenges require that Washington work closely with allies and partners to increase shared maritime security capabilities. Maximising the time on station of these maritime platforms should be a top priority. The main US operating locations in the Asia-Pacific are largely in Northeast Asia. US forces in Japan and South Korea are well positioned to deal with threats to the Korean Peninsula and the Ryukyu Islands, but these locations are far from emerging potential crisis zones in Southeast Asia and the Indian Ocean. Although Diego Garcia and Guam are farther south, the gap between them leaves the United States with few reliable operating locations for an increasingly important part of the world. Moreover, the United States has only a very limited presence in the South Pacific. Australia and New Zealand are therefore ideally placed to provide badly needed strategic operating locations. Both countries retain close partnerships with many Pacific island states due to their long-term economic and security relationships. For these reasons, ANZUS occupies a vital role as a hub of US regional security operations and partnerships.¹²²

Southeast Asian partners are increasingly looking for assistance to help manage regional challenges, often turning to Australia and the United States for support. Canberra's expertise with advanced radars and remote sensing will be vital for ASEAN partners who lack airborne monitoring and maritime domain awareness capabilities, as evidenced by the disappearance of Malaysia Airlines Flight 370 over the South China Sea. Coordinating Australian and US security assistance, such as contributions of patrol vessels, is another way that the allies can underwrite regional security.¹²³ Too often, regional states are left not only with too few or too antiquated systems but also with limited training and maintenance capabilities. Working together to provide life-cycle support will be vital to expanding the maritime capabilities of regional partners.¹²⁴ In addition, Australia and the United States may be able to provide valuable intelligence, surveillance and reconnaissance information to regional partners, which might not otherwise be available.

Leveraging Australia's own military capabilities is also likely to be vital to regional states in the years ahead.¹²⁵ The Australian Defense Force operations out of RMAF Butterworth in Malaysia provide a model for how advanced Australian capabilities can benefit regional states and enhance shared security. As the United States seeks operating locations within Southeast Asia, coordination with

Australia will be increasingly important and advantageous. In addition, combined operations and plans will increasingly be required to counter coercion. The US military is already adopting measures to ensure freedom of navigation in the South China Sea, such as sailing US Navy ships through disputed international waters and flying maritime patrol aircraft in international airspace. Integrating other allies and partners into these operations is critical to demonstrate that the United States represents not just its own parochial interests but also those of the international community in seeking to reinforce the existing rules-based system.¹²⁶ Australia's participation in such shaping activities need not occur within disputed regions of the South China Sea but could instead begin with multilateral operations in the Coral Sea or the eastern Indian Ocean.

Beijing certainly has the legal right to undertake operations in the Indian Ocean.

As democracies, we should not fear an open debate.

Australia's ability to police the maritime approaches to its northern shores will also be increasingly important as China's military operations shift outward. Chinese projection of power through the Indian Ocean along the Maritime Silk Road must necessarily pass through the Indonesian archipelago.¹²⁷ As a result, close cooperation with Indonesia, Singapore and others may be required to monitor the movements of regional militaries. If ASEAN's concerns about Chinese ambitions and the People's Liberation Army's power projection capabilities continue to grow, regional maritime security requirements will rise. Even operating from locations

in Australia—which could potentially include facilities such as Cocos or Christmas Islands which are close to critical chokepoints—the United States will not be able to provide constant overwatch of key areas.¹²⁸ Therefore, the US-Australian alliance will be called upon to deliver not only needed maritime security capabilities, but additional capacity as well.

Conclusion

The United States and Australia have a long history and a bright future. Over seven decades, the ANZUS Alliance has persevered through numerous tests. Alliances are not without tensions, and the entrapment/abandonment dynamics emerging in the United States–Australia relationship will require careful attention. Nevertheless, our common interests and values provide a strong foundation and form the basis for overcoming these barriers. As democracies, we should not fear an open debate – we should relish the opportunity to debunk theories of strategic divergence. By refocusing the Alliance on strategic planning for Asia, developing ANZUS into a regional hub with its own spokes, and improving US and Australian maritime security cooperation, leaders in Canberra and Washington can drive the Alliance forward to meet the emerging challenges of an ascending Asia.



Endnotes

- 1 Richard A. Bitzinger, 'China's Double-Digit Defense Growth', *Foreign Affairs*, 19 March 2015.
- 2 Ankit Panda, 'Japan Approves Largest-Ever Defense Budget', *The Diplomat*, 14 January 2015; and Vinay Kumar, 'India Will Be Fourth Biggest Defence Spender by 2020', *The Hindu*, 8 February 2013.
- 3 See Christian Le Miere, 'The Spectre of an Asian Arms Race', *Survival*, vol. 56, no. 1, February/March 2014, pp. 139–56.
- 4 See for example: Michael Green, Nicholas Szechenyi, et al., *Power and Order: A Survey of Regional Expectations*. Washington, DC, Center for Strategic and International Studies, July 2015.
- 5 For further reading see Brendan Taylor and Peter Dean, 'All Talk, Little Action, May Kill ANZUS', *The Australian*, 11 February 2013.
- 6 Stephan Walt, 'Why Alliances Endure or Collapse', Survival, vol. 39, no. 1, Spring 1997, p. 167.
- 7 Greg Sheridan, 'Taiwan Gaffe Puts Delicate Balance at Risk', *The Australian*, 21 August 2004.
- 8 See 'Australia Supports Japan's Return to "Normal Defence Posture", *Lateline*, 12 June 2014. Available from www.abc.net.au/lateline/content/2014/s4024426.htm (accessed 15 June 2015).
- 9 See Rowan Callick, "Don't Take Sides" in China-Japan Islands Conflict', *The Australian*, 6 January 2015. For a recent study see Nick Bisley and Brendan Taylor, *Conflict In The East China Sea: Would Anzus Apply?*, Australia-China Relations Institute, University of Technology, Sydney, November 2014, www.uts.edu.au/sites/default/files/18924-acri-anzus-booklet-web.pdf (accessed 15 June 2015).
- See James R Reckner, Teddy Roosevelt's Great White Fleet, Naval Institute Press, Annapolis, Md, 1988.
- Alfred Thayer Mahan, *The Problem of Asia and Its Effects upon International Policies*, Little, Brown, and Company, Boston, 1905, 100.
- 12 Louis Morton, 'Germany First: The Basic Concept of Allied Strategy in World War II', in Kent Roberts Greenfield (ed.), *Command Decisions*, US Government Printing Office, Washington, DC, 1960; Edward S Miller, *War Plan Orange: The US Strategy to Defeat Japan*, Naval Institute Press, Annapolis, Md, 2007.
- 13 John Foster Dulles, 'Speech at the San Francisco Peace Conference', 5 September 1951, www.ioc.u-tokyo.ac.jp/~worldjpn/documents/texts/JPUS/19510905.S1E.html (accessed 15 June 2015).
- 14 Study on Revival of the Japanese Economy presented by State Member, SWNCC, 22 July 1947. Location: NARAII, Records of the War Department General and Special Staffs, Civil Affairs Division, General Records, Security-Classified Papers of the Army Member of the Combined Civil Affairs Committee, January 1942 – June 1949. RG 165, NM-84, entry 468, box 631.
- 15 'Interest of the United States in a Regional Alliance of East Asian and Pacific Powers: Negotiation of a Mutual Defense Treaty with the Philippines and a Security Treaty with Australia and New Zealand', ['Memorandum by the Special Assistant to the Consultant (Allison) to the Ambassador at Large (Jessup), Subject: Pacific Pact'] 14 August 1950, *FRUS*, *1950*, *Volume VI: East Asia and the Pacific*, 131–33.
- 16 Joseph M Siracusa and Glen St John Barclay, 'Australia, the United States, and the Cold War, 1945–51: From V-J Day to ANZUS', *Diplomatic History* 5, no. 1, 1 January 1981.
- 17 Henry W Brands, 'From ANZUS to SEATO: United States Strategic Policy towards Australia and New Zealand, 1952–1954', The International History Review 9, no. 2, 1 May 1987, 259–64.
- 18 The Australian Embassy to the Department of State, 31 August 1954, *FRUS, 1952–1954, Volume XII: East Asia and the Pacific*, part 1, 824.
- 19 Richard Nixon, 'Informal Remarks in Guam with Newsmen', 25 July 1969. Online by Gerhard Peters and John T Woolley, *The American Presidency Project*, www.presidency.ucsb.edu/ws/?pid=2140 (accessed 15 June 2015). Richard Halloran, 'Washington's Harsh Tactics Anger Tokyo Officials, Who "Won't Forget", *The New York Times*, 16 October 1971.
- 20 Michael Schaller, 'The Nixon Shocks and US–Japan Strategic Relations: 1969–1974', Working Paper No. 2, National Security Archives, 1996, www2.gwu.edu/~nsarchiv/japan/schallertp.htm (accessed 15 June 2015).
- 21 Mark T Berger, 'APEC and Its Enemies: The Failure of the New Regionalism in the Asia-Pacific', *Third World Quarterly*, vol. 20, no. 5, New Regionalisms in the New Millennium, October 1999, 1013–1030.
- 22 'Australia's Howard a Surprise 9-11 Witness', *Reuters*, 5 September 2011, www.reuters.com/article/2011/09/05/us-sept11-howard-idUSTRE78406N20110905 (accessed 15 June 2015).
- 23 Roland Perry, *Monash The Outsider Who Won a War A Biography of Australia's Greatest Military Commander*, Random House Australia, Sydney, 2007.
- 24 Kevin Rudd, 'Toward an Asia-Pacific Union', Asia Society, 4 June 2008, http://asiasociety.org/kevin-rudd-toward-asia-pacific-union (accessed 15 June 2015). Also see Kevin Rudd, 'Keynote Address to Shangri-La Dialogue', Speech to the Shangri-La Dialogue, 2009, www.iiss.org/en/events/shangri%20la%20dialogue/archive/shangri-la-dialogue-2009-99ea/opening-remarksand-keynote-address-9dcf/kevin-rudd-de50. For Clinton's reference to a New Pacific Community, see Bill Clinton, 'Speech to the Asia Pacific Economic Cooperation Leaders' Meeting', Seattle, Washington, November 1993.
- 25 'Australia and India to Strengthen Military Ties', *The Sydney Morning Herald*, www.smh.com.au/world/australia-and-india-to-strengthen-military-ties-20140701-zss9o.html (accessed 15 June 2015).
- 26 See Michael J Green and Nicholas Szechenyi, 'Power and Order in Asia: A Survey of Regional Expectations', Center for Strategic and International Studies, Washington, DC, June 2014, http://orsis.org/files/oublication/140605_Green ReversedOrder_WER.pdf (accessed 1, July 2015)
- http://csis.org/files/publication/140605_Green_PowerandOrder_WEB.pdf (accessed 1 July 2015). 27 Ibid.
- 28 James Massola, 'John Kerry Is "Preoccupied" with the Middle East and Climate Change in Asia: Kim Beazley', *The Sydney Morning Herald*, 19 December 2014, www.smh.com.au/federal-politics/political-news/john-kerry-is-preoccupied-with-the-middle-east-and-climatechange-in-asia-kim-beazley-20141219-128tv1.html (accessed 15 June 2015).
- 29 Jonathan Weisman, 'Senate Democrats Foil Obama on Asia Trade Deal', *The New York Times*, 12 May 2015, www.nytimes.com/2015/05/13/business/senate-vote-obama-fast-track-trade-deal.html (accessed 15 June 2015).
- 30 Peter Jennings, 'The US Rebalance to the Asia Pacific: An Australian Perspective', *Asia Policy*, no. 15, January 2013, pp. 38–44,

http://muse.jhu.edu/journals/asia_policy/v015/15.jennings.html#f3 (accessed 15 June 2015).

31 Mark Thomson, 'The Cost of Defence: ASPI Defence Budget Brief 2015–2016', Australian Strategic Policy Institute, 28 May 2015,

www.aspi.org.au/publications/the-cost-of-defence-aspi-defence-budget-brief-20152016/ASPI-Cost-of-Defence-2015.pdf (accessed 15 June 2015).

- 32 For one notable such critique, see Malcolm Fraser and Cain Roberts, *Dangerous Allies*, Melbourne University Publishing, Melbourne, 2014.
- 33 David J Berteau, Michael J Green, and Zack Cooper, *Assessing the Asia-Pacific Rebalance*, Center for Strategic and International Studies, Washington, DC, 2014.
- 34 'US-China Joint Statement', The White House, Washington, DC, 17 November 2009, www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/us-china-joint-statement (accessed 15 June 2015).
- 35 Hillary Clinton, 'America's Pacific Century', *Foreign Policy*, 11 October 2011, www.foreignpolicy.com/articles/2011/10/11/americas_pacific_century (accessed 15 June 2015); Barack Obama, 'Remarks by President Obama to the Australian Parliament', Australian Parliament, Canberra, 17 November 2011, www.whitehouse.gov /photos-and-video/video/2011/11/17/president-obama-speaks-australian-parliament#transcript (accessed 15 June 2015); 'Sustaining US Global Leadership: Priorities for 21st Century Defense', US Department of Defense, Washington, DC, January 2012, p. 2, www.defense.gov/news/Defense_Strategic_Guidance.pdf (accessed 15 June 2015).
- Andrew S Erickson and Adam P Liff, 'Not-So-Empty Talk: The Danger of China's "New Type of Great-Power Relations" Slogan', *Foreign Affairs*, 9 October 2014,

www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/china/2014-10-09/not-so-empty-talk (accessed 15 June 2015).
Numerous Australian observers have noted the danger of such 'low-intensity coercion'. See, for example,

Elliott Brennan, 'South China Sea: Beijing's "low-intensity coercion" and Southeast Asia's Response', *The Interpreter*, Lowy Institute, 15 May 2015, www.lowyinterpreter.org/post/2015/05/14/South-China-Sea-Beijings-low-intensity-coercion-and-Southeast-Asias-

www.lowyinterpreter.org/post/2015/05/14/South-China-Sea-Beijings-low-intensity-coercion-and-Southeast-Asiasresponse.aspx?COLLCC=2412267148& (accessed 15 June 2015).

- 38 Thomas Wright, 'A Special Argument: The US, UK, and the AllB', Brooking Institution, 13 March 2015, www.brookings.edu/blogs/order-from-chaos/posts/2015/03/13-special-argument-us-uk-asian-infrastructureinvestment-bank-wright (accessed 15 June 2015).
- 39 Taiwan was a memorable point of contention in 2004, when Alexander Downer questioned Australia's responsibilities. Nevertheless, Taiwan remains an important, if quiet, partner for Australia. See Joel Atkinson, 'Taiwan's Place in Australia's Asian Century', East Asia Forum, 23 November 2012, www.eastasiaforum.org/2012/11/23/taiwans-place-in-australias-asian-century/ (accessed 15 June 2015).
- For details see 'Australia's Trade in Goods and Services', Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade, Canberra, 2014, http://dfat.gov.au/about-us/publications/trade-investment/australias-trade-in-goods-and-services/Pages/australiastrade-in-goods-and-services-2013-14.aspx (accessed 15 June 2015).
- 41 See, for example, Benjamin Schreer, 'China's Achilles' Heel in Southeast Asia', *The Strategist*, Australian Strategic Policy Institute, 15 October 2013,
- www.aspistrategist.org.au/chinas-achilles-heel-in-southeast-asia/ (accessed 15 June 2015).
 For an Australian view, see Iain Henry, 'Will China Be a Responsible Stakeholder in the Asian Century?', *The Strategist*, Australian Strategic Policy Institute, 26 October 2012,
- www.aspistrategist.org.au/will-china-be-a-responsible-stakeholder-in-the-asian-century/ (accessed 15 June 2015).
 Kevin Rudd, 'US-China 21: The Future of US-China Relations under Xi Jinping', Harvard Kennedy School –
- Belfer Center, Cambridge, MA, April 2015.
 One strong such statement was recently made by Defence Secretary Dennis Richardson: 'Defence Secretary Dennis Richardson's Blamey Oration', *The Sydney Morning Herald*, 27 May 2015,
- www.smh.com.au/national/defence-secretary-dennis-richardsons-blamey-oration-20150528-ghbf7w.html (accessed 15 June 2015).
- 45 These principles were emphasised in the 2014 AUSMIN meetings. See AUSMIN 2014 Joint Communique, 12 August 2014,
- www.defence.gov.au/Events/Ausmin/Docs/Final_AUSMIN_2014_Communicate.pdf (accessed 15 June 2015).
 For a brief overview of potential initiatives, see James Brown, 'Australia-US Defence Deal: What It Means',
- The Interpreter, Lowy Institute, 13 June 2014, www.lowyinterpreter.org/post/2014/06/13/Australia-US-defence-deal-What-it-means.aspx?COLLCC=3955467628& (accessed 15 June 2015).
- 47 James Thomas, Zack Cooper and Iskander Rehman, 'Gateway to the Indo-Pacific: Australian Defense Strategy and the Future of the US-Australia Alliance', Center for Strategic and Budgetary Assessments, Washington, DC, 2013.
- 48 For one analysis of the benefits and costs of altering the ADF's own posture, see Andrew Davies and Mark Thomson, 'Who Goes Where? Positioning the ADF for the Asia-Pacific Century', Australian Strategic Policy Institute, 19 September 2011, www.aspi.org.au/publications/who-goes-where-positioning-the-adf-for-the-asia-pacific-century-by-andrew-davies-
- and-mark-thomson (accessed 15 June 2015).
 For details on the Pine Gap facility, see 'Joint Australian-US Intelligence Facility Pine Gap," Nautilus Institute, http://nautilus.org/publications/books/australian-forces-abroad/defence-facilities/pine-gap/pine-gap-intro/
- (accessed 15 June 2015).
 See Carlo Kopp, 'Wedgetail Australia's "Pocket AWACS"', Air Power Australia, June 1999, www.ausairpower.net/TE-Wedgetail-99.html (accessed 15 June 2015).
- Andrew Davies, 'The Future Submarine Project', Security Challenges, vol. 9, no. 2, 2013, www.securitychallenges.org.au/ArticlePDFs/SC9-2Davies.pdf (accessed 15 June 2015).
- 52 Australia's growing role includes more than just security issues. See 'The Reluctant Deputy Sheriff', *The Economist*, 5 May 2005,
- www.economist.com/node/3908294 (accessed 15 June 2015).
- 53 For a US perspective on Australia's growing role as a region hub, see Ely Ratner, 'Australia's New Activism: The View from Washington', *The Interpreter*, Lowy Institute, 23 July 2014, www.lowyinterpreter.org/post/2014/07/23/new-Australian-activism-view-from-Washington.aspx (accessed 15 June 2015).

- 54 For one set of recommendations on Australia's role in the rebalance, see Hayley Channer, 'Steadying the US rebalance to Asia', Australian Strategic Policy Institute, November 2014, www.aspi.org.au/publications/steadying-the-us-rebalance-to-asia-the-role-of-australia,-japan-and-south-korea/SI77_US_rebalance.pdf (accessed 15 June 2015).
- 55 See DWP 2013, Defending Australia and its National Interests, p. 56.
- 56 The Lowy Institute Poll, 'The US Alliance',
- www.lowyinstitute.org/2015pollinteractive/the-us-alliance/ (accessed 17 June 2015); Fergus Hanson, *Australia and the World: Public Opinion and Foreign Policy*, Lowy Institute, Sydney, 2014; Ian McAllister, 'Foreign Policy', *ANU Poll*, Report No. 16, September 2014. For a more detailed discussion of long-term trends in attitudes to the Alliance and Australian defence policy see Charles Miller, 'Public Attitudes to Defence', in Peter Dean, Stephan Fruhling and Brendan Taylor, *Australia's Defence: Towards a New Era*, Melbourne University Press, Melbourne, 2014, pp. 61–80 and Charles Miller, 'Public Support for ANZUS: Evidence of a Generational Shift?', *Australian Journal of Political Science*, vol. 50, 2015, pp.1–20.
- 57 See Nick Bryant, *The Rise and Fall of Australia*, Bantam Australia, 2014.
- 58 Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet, *Strong and Secure: A Strategy for Australia's National Security*, Commonwealth of Australia, Canberra, 2013, p. ix.
- 59 Commonwealth of Australia, Defence White Paper 2013, Department of Defence, Canberra, 2013, p. 56.
- 60 Kevin Andrews, 'Speech to Australian Member Committee of the Council For Security Cooperation in the Asia Pacific (Aus-CSCAP)', Sofitel, Melbourne, 22 May 2015, http://kevinandrews.com.au/latest_news/2015/05/22/australian_member_committee_of_the_council_for_security

http://kevinandrews.com.au/latest-news/2015/05/22/australian-member-committee-of-the-council-for-securitycooperation-in-the-asia-pacific-aus-cscap/ (accessed 15 June 2015).

- The White House Blog, 'President Obama Addresses the Australian Parliament', www.whitehouse.gov/blog/2011/11/17/president-obama-addresses-australian-parliament (accessed 15 June 2015).
 Coral Bell, *Dependent Ally*, Oxford University Press, Melbourne, 1988, p. 7.
- Marine Rotational Force Darwin, US Marines website,
- www.marforpac.marines.mil/Units/MarineRotationalForceDarwin.aspx (accessed 15 June 2015).
- 64 Philip Dorling, 'B-1 Bombers Coming to Australia to Deter Beijing's South China Sea Ambitions: US', Sydney Morning Herald, 15 May 2015; Greg Sheridan, 'B-1 Supersonic Bombers Coming to the North After All', The Australian, 22 May 2015. The question of a US Air force presence in Australia is actually a longstanding one; see AUSMIN communique, 'Australia Security Alliance Retools to Meet Modern Threats', 18 November 2005, http://usrsaustralia.state.gov/us-oz/2005/11/18/alliance.html (accessed 15 June 2015).
- 65 Chuck Oldham, 'B-52 Lands at RAAF Base Darwin: Andersen-based BUFF Deployment Is Part of PACAF, USAF Rotational Presence', *Defense Media Network*, 11 December 2014; 'A Permanent US Naval Presence in Australia?', podcast, Admiral Jonathan Greenert, Strategic and Defence Studies Centre, Coral Bell School, Australian National University, 10 February 2015, http://aciaoacific.gou.odu.ou/goure.guente/padeaste/pad

http://asiapacific.anu.edu.au/news-events/podcasts/permanent-us-naval-presence-australia#.VPfLCcnc93s (accessed 15 June 2015).

- 66 Sarah West, 'HMAS Sydney Joins USN Carrier Strike Group', RAN Media Room, 7 May 2013 www.navy.gov.au/news/hmas-sydney-joins-usn-carrier-strike-group (accessed 15 June 2015).
- 67 Audrey McAvoy, 'Australian General Gets Key US Army Post', Associated Press, 1 February 2013.
- 68 Eric Haun, 'RIMPAC Draws ADF Closer to Amphibious Future', Marine Link, 1 August 2014.
- 69 Andrew Shearer, 'Changing Military Dynamics in East Asia: Australia's Evolving Grand Strategy', *Changing Military Dynamics in East Asia Policy*, Brief 2, United States Naval War College, January 2012; Haley Channer, 'Steadying the US Rebalance to Asia: The Role of Australia, Japan and South Korea', *Strategic Insights*, ASPI, November 2014.
- 70 Julie Bishop, 'China's Announcement of an Air-defence Identification Zone over the East China Sea', media release, 26 November 2013

http://foreignminister.gov.au/releases/Pages/2013/jb_mr_131126a.aspx?ministerid=4 (accessed 15 June 2015); Philip Wen, 'Julie Bishop Stands Firm on Remarks Despite Chinese Fury', *Sydney Morning Herald*, 27 November 2013; Rory Medcalf, 'The Temperature in Canberra as the South China Sea Boils', *Asia Maritime Transparency Initiative*, 4 June 2015,

- http://amti.csis.org/the-temperature-in-canberra-as-the-south-china-sea-boils/ (accessed 15 June 2015).
- 71 Mark Thomson, 'A (Fiscal) Reality of Our Own Creation', The Strategist, 28 March 2013.
- 72 See, for example, Hugh White, The China Choice: Why America Should Share Power, Black Inc., Melbourne, 2012.
- 73 Benjamin Schreer, 'B-1 Bombers to Australia?', The Strategist, 15 May 2015.
- 74 Greg Sheridan, 'B-1 Supersonic Bombers Coming to Australia After All', The Australian, 22 May 2015.
- 75 Hugh White, 'B-1 Bombers Brouhaha: Minor Dispute, Big Rift', *The Age*, 19 May 2015.
- 76 For further reading see Patrick M Cronin et al., *The Emerging Asian Power Web: The Rise of Bilateral Intra-Asian Security Ties*, Center for a New American Security, June 2013. Available from
- www.cnas.org/files/documents/publications/CNAS_AsiaPowerWeb.pdf (accessed 15 June 2015).
 For a useful summary and critique of these arguments see Andrew Davies and Benjamin Schreer, 'The Strategic Dimension of "Option J", *Strategic Insights*, no. 85, Australian Strategic Policy Institute, March 2015.
- 78 Peter Terlato, 'These Three Words Are Causing a Potential Problem for the Abbott Government', *Business Insider Australia*, 10 February 2015.
- 79 Michael Wesley, 'A Relationship in Need of a Rethink', Sydney Morning Herald, 4 September 2010.
- 80 For further reading see Hugh White, 'What Indonesia's Rise Means for Australia', The Monthly, June 2013.
- 81 'Investing in the Indonesian Relationship', *The Age,* 28 February 2015.
- 82 Alex Oliver, *The Lowy Institute Poll 2014*, Lowy Institute for International Policy, Sydney, June 2014.
- 83 For further reading on the potential alliance expectations gap among the Australian public see lain Henry, 'Bipartisanship on the US–Australia Alliance Inhibits Serious Debate about Benefits and Risks', *The Canberra Times*, 31 May 2015.
- David J Kilcullen, 'Australian Statecraft: The Challenge of Aligning Policy with Strategic Culture', Security Challenges, vol. 3, no. 4, November 2007, pp. 52–7.
- 85 For details of Australian planning in the 1950s see Stephan Fruhling, *A History of Australian Strategic Policy Since* 1945, Department of Defence, Canberra, 2009, pp. 13–15

- 86 Dennis Richardson, Blamey Oration: The Strategic Outlook for the Indo-Pacific Region, 3rd International Defence and Security Dialogue, Royal United Services Institute, 27 May 2015, www.smh.com.au/national/defence-secretary-dennis-richardsons-blamey-oration-20150528-ghbf7w.html (accessed 1 July 2015). Australians participated in the United Nations Military Observer Group in India and Pakistan – UNMOGIP, Kashmir, 1948–85, and since 1956 Australian observers have served with the United Nations Truce Supervision Organisation in Israel, Egypt, Jordan, Syria and Lebanon.
- 87 'US Attacks: Government Invokes ANZUS Treaty',
- http://australianpolitics.com/2001/09/14/government-invokes-anzus-treaty.html (accessed 15 June 2015).
- 88 Currently the ADF is undertaking Operation Okra in Iraq to combat Daesh; Operation Highroad in Afghanistan; Operation PALATE II, the ADF contribution to the United Nations Assistance Mission to Afghanistan; Operation Paladin, contributing to the UN Truce Supervision Organisation in Egypt, Israel, Jordan, Lebanon and Syrian Arab Republic; Operation Mazurka, contribution to the Multinational Force and Observers in the Sinai, Egypt; Operation Accordion, the sustainment of ADF operations in the Middle East Region; and Operation Manitou is the Australian Government's contribution to the international effort to promote maritime security, stability and prosperity in the Middle East Region. The current list of ADF operations in the Middle East can be found at www.defence.gov.au/Operations/ (accessed 15 June 2015).
- 89 See Coral Bell, Dependent Ally: A Study in Australian Foreign Policy, Oxford University Press, Melbourne, 1988; TB Millar, Australia in Peace and War: External Relations 1788–1977, Australian National University Press, Canberra, 1978; William Cannon, 'How Will Australia's Strategic Culture Inform Its Engagement in the Indo-Pacific Region?', The Bulletin of the Centre for East-West Cultural and Economic Studies, vol. 11, issue 1, January 2014. Some however are arguing that this reliance on great and powerful friends is evolving and even under threat see Jessica Smith, 'Australia's Strategic Security: Beyond the Great and Powerful', The Strategist, 19 Jun 2013, www.aspistrategist.org.au/australias-strategic-security-beyond-the-great-and-powerful/ (accessed 15 June 2015).
- Albert Palazzo, 'The Making of Strategy and the Junior Coalition Partner: Australia and the 2003 Iraq War', Infinity Journal, vol. 2, no. 4, Fall 2012, pp. 26–30
- 91 For an outline of Australia's approach to international affairs see Andrew O'Neil, 'Conceptualising Future Security' Threats to Australia's Security', *Australian Journal of Political Science*, vol. 46, no. 1, March 2011 and Michael Wesley, 'The Rich Tradition of Australian Realism', *Australian Journal of Politics and History*, vol. 55, no. 3.
- 92 See Peter J Dean, 'Australia, Maritime Strategy and Regional Military Diplomacy', in Justin Jones (ed.), A Maritime School of Strategic Thought for Australia, Sea Power Centre, Australia, Canberra, 2014, p. 92 www.navy.gov.au/sites/default/files/documents/Combined%20(web) 0.pdf (accessed 15 June 2015).
- For an overview on US interests and involvement in the Middle East see Congressional Research Service Reports on the Middle East and the Arab World, www.fas.org/sgp/crs/mideast/ (accessed 15 June 2015). For a recent report on the future of US strategic in the Middle East see Samuel R Berger et al., Key Elements Of A Strategy For The United States In The Middle East, Washington Institute for Near East Policy, April 2015, www.washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/view/key-elements-of-a-strategy-for-the-united-states-in-the-middle-east (accessed 15 June 2015).
- 94 Richardson, Blamey Oration: The Strategic Outlook for the Indo-Pacific Region, 27 May 2015.
- 95 See Paul Dibb, 'Strategy Must Shift Back to the Asia-Pacific', *The Australian*, 31 May 2014 and Paul Dibb 'We Must Not Lose Our Focus', *The Australian*, 1 November 2014.
- 96 Evan A Feigenbaum, 'The New Asian Order: And How the United States Fits In', Foreign Affairs, 2 February 2015.
- 97 Tom Switzer, 'Sino-US rivalry Puts Us in a Bind', *The Australian*, 22 May 2015. Switzer also notes that the 'likeliest hot spot for great-power conflict is not the Middle East or the Baltics but the South China Sea, which serves as one of the world's leading shipping routes'.
- 98 Bates Gill, Alliances under Austerity: What does America Want?, Centre of Gravity series, Strategic and Defence Studies Centre, Australian National University, September 2013. http://ips.cap.anu.edu.au/sites/default/files/COG-10.pdf (accessed 15 June 2015).
- 99 Blaxland has also noted that 'Australia's engagement in the long war in the Middle East has taken much of the focus away from Southeast Asia. Exercises and scholarship programs have been retained, but few Australian military personnel have spent any length of time in the region or invested in learning a regional language. Australia's cachet in the region has dwindled.' See John Blaxland, 'An Australian Perspective on the "Utility of Unity" in ASEAN', Asia Pacific Bulletin, East West Center, Washington, DC, 15 April 2015.
- 100 James A Baker III, 'America in Asia: Emerging Architecture for a Pacific Community', *Foreign Affairs*, vol. 70, issue 5, Winter 1991–92, pp. 1–18.
- 101 See Michael Wesley, 'Asia-Pacific Institutions', in William T Tow (ed.), *Security Politics in the Asia-Pacific: A Regional-Global Nexus*?, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 2009, pp. 57–8.
- 102 Australian Foreign Minister Alexander Downer's August 2004 remarks in China suggesting that the ANZUS Treaty was 'symbolic' was a particular source of concern here. See Richard Baker, 'US Took Downer to Task over China, Cables Show', *Sydney Morning Herald*, 17 May 2006.
- 103 See Philip Dorling, 'US Condemns Rudd', Sydney Morning Herald, 8 December 2010.
- 104 'Air Force Flies a Million Pounds of Assistance into Disaster Zone', Australian Department of Defence News, March 2011, www.defence.gov.au/defencenews/stories/2011/mar/0328.htm (accessed 15 June 2015).
- 105 'Australia-Japan-United States Trilateral Leaders Meeting Joint Media Release', 16 November 2014, www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2014/11/15/australia-japan-united-states-trilateral-leaders-meeting-jointmedia-rel (accessed 15 June 2015).
- 106 See 'Japan-US-Australia Defense Ministers Meeting Joint Statement', 30 May 2015, www.defense.gov/releases/release.aspx?releaseid=17309 (accessed 15 June 2015).
- 107 'Japan to Join US, Australia War Games amid Growing China Tensions', *Reuters*, 26 May 2015, www.reuters.com/article/2015/05/26/us-australia-usa-japan-idUSKBN0OA1GE20150526 (accessed 15 June 2015).
- On Australian cooperation with India, see Rory Medcalf and C Raja Mohan, 'Responding to Indo-Pacific Rivalry: Australia, India and Middle Power Coalitions', Lowy Institute, 8 August 2014,

www.lowyinstitute.org/publications/responding-to-Indo-Pacific-rivalry (accessed 15 June 2015).

- 109 For an Australian perspective on Indian ties with China, see Rory Medcalf and Ashley Townshend, 'India and China: Competitive Coexistence in the Asian Century' in Amitendu Palit (ed.), *South Asia in the New Decade: Challenges and Prospects*, World Scientific, New Jersey, 2013.
- 110 'Navy Leaders Agree to CUES at 14th PNS', US Navy, 23 April 2014,
- www.navy.mil/submit/display.asp?story_id=80532 (accessed 15 June 2015).
- 111 See, for example, recent comments by US Defense Secretary Ash Carter at the Shangri-La Dialogue, Ash Carter, 'A Regional Security Architecture Where Everyone Rises', IISS Shangri-La Dialogue, 30 May 2015, www.defense.gov/speech.aspx?speech.id=1945 (accessed 15 June 2015).
- 112 'Trends in Chinese Government and Other Vessels in the Waters Surrounding the Senkaku Islands, and Japan's Response', Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan, 30 April 2015,
- www.mofa.go.jp/region/page23e_000021.html (accessed 15 June 2015).
- 113 'China's Military Strategy', White Paper, May 2015,
- http://eng.mod.gov.cn/Database/WhitePapers/2015-05/26/content_4586708.htm.
- 114 For an alternative view, see Alastair lain Johnston, 'How New and Assertive Is China's New Assertiveness?', International Security, vol. 37, no. 4, 1 April 2013, 7–48.
- 115 US Department of Defense, 'Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2015', 2015,
- www.defense.gov/pubs/2015_China_Military_Power_Report.pdf (accessed 15 June 2015).
- 116 For more data on Chinese land reclamation, see CSIS's Asia Maritime Transparency Initiative at amti.csis.org (accessed 15 June 2015).
- 117 Concern about a Chinese South China Sea Air Defense Identification Zone grew after a Chinese Admiral suggested that such a step was possible in the future. See Edward Wong, 'China Says It Could Set Up Air Defense Zone in South China Sea', *The New York Times*, 31 May 2015, www.nytimes.com/2015/06/01/world/asia/china-says-it-could-set-up-air-defense-zone-in-south-china-sea.html?_r=0 (accessed 15 June 2015).
- 118 See, for example, Robert D Blackwill and Ashley J Tellis, *Revising US Grand Strategy Toward China*, Council on Foreign Relations Press, 2015.\\i Revising U.S. Grand Strategy Toward China\\i0{} (Council on Foreign Relations Press, 2015
- 119 Andrew Browne, Gordon Lubold, and Trefor Moss, 'China's Island-Building Poses Dilemma for US', *Wall Street Journal*, 31 May 2015, sec. World,

www.wsj.com/articles/chinas-island-building-poses-dilemma-for-u-s-1433102116 (accessed 15 June 2015).

- 120 The increasing range of Chinese missile forces has motivated Australian consideration of missile defense capabilities. See Ian E Rinehart, Steven A Hildreth and Susan V Lawrence, 'Ballistic Missile Defense in the Asia-Pacific Region: Cooperation and Opposition', Congressional Research Service, 3 April 2015, https://fas.org/sgp/crs/nuke/R43116.pdf (accessed 15 June 2015).
- 121 Recent Chinese activities have drawn attention in Canberra. See Rory Medcalf, 'China Makes Statement As It Sends Naval Ships off Australia's Maritime Approaches, The Interpreter, Lowy Institute, 7 February 2014, www.lowyinterpreter.org/post/2014/02/07/China-makes-statement-as-it-sends-naval-ships-off-Australias-maritimeapproaches.aspx?COLLCC=8787541& (accessed 15 June 2015).
- 122 For more on ANZUS as a hub in a regional, see Michael J Green, Kathleen H Hicks and Zack Cooper, *Federated Defense in Asia*, Center for Strategic and International Studies, Rowman & Littlefield, Lanham, Maryland, 2014.
- 123 Australia's Pacific Patrol Boat Program is an example of one such initiative. See 'Maritime Security Strengthened through Pacific Patrol Boat Program', Minister for Foreign Affairs and Minister for Defence, 17 June 2014, www.minister.defence.gov.au/2014/06/17/minister-for-foreign-affairs-minister-for-defence-maritime-security-strengthened-through-pacific-patrol-boat-program/ (accessed 15 June 2015).
- 124 Cooperation with other countries providing similar systems, such as Japan, will also be required. See 'Japan Sending 10 Vessels for PCG Patrols', *Philstar.com*, 12 October 2013,
- www.philstar.com/headlines/2013/10/12/1244280/japan-sending-10-vessels-pcg-patrols (accessed 15 June 2015). 125 Rob Taylor, 'Australia to Continue Military Patrols in South China Sea', *Wall Street Journal*, 31 May 2015, sec. World,
- www.wsj.com/articles/australia-to-continue-patrolling-south-china-sea-1433046154 (accessed 15 June 2015).
 Foreign Minister Julie Bishop made a strong statement in opposing a Chinese South China Sea ADIZ in May 2015. See Jason Scott, 'Australia Urges China Not to Create South China Sea Air Zone', Bloomberg.com, 10 May 2015, www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2015-05-11/australia-urges-china-not-to-create-south-china-sea-air-zone (accessed 15 June 2015).
- 127 For one set of concerns about the Maritime Silk Road, see Will Yale, 'China's Maritime Silk Road Gamble', Australian Naval Institute, 6 April 2015,
- http://navalinstitute.com.au/chinas-maritime-silk-road-gamble/ (accessed 15 June 2015).
- 128 For one advocate of increased use of Cocos and Christmas Islands, see Carlo Kopp, 'Strategic Potential of the Cocos Islands and Christmas Island', *Defence Today*, March 2012, www.ausairpower.net/PDF-A/DT-Cocos-Christmas-Mar-2012.pdf (accessed 15 June 2015).





GRADUATE STUDIES IN STRATEGY & DEFENCE

> A graduate program that is delivered by the Strategic and Defence Studies Centre (SDSC), Australia's original centre for strategic studies research, education and commentary. SDSC provides an academically rigorous and policy-relevant Masters-level education which:

- Helps students develop strong analytical frameworks to deal with today's strategic agenda;
- Takes advantage of the SDSC's internationally recognised expertise in strategic studies, Australian strategic policy, Asia-Pacific security and military studies.

Contributing academics include:

- > Professor Hugh White
- > Dr Brendan Taylor
- > Dr Stephan Frühling
- > Professor Evelyn Goh
- > Dr Daniel Marston
- > Dr Peter Dean
- > Dr Andrew Carr
- > Professor Desmond Ball
- > Admiral Chris Barrie
- > Emeritus Professor Paul Dibb

Contact

- T 02 6125 7017
- E sdsc@anu.edu.au
- W ips.cap.anu.edu.au/sdsc

ANU College of Asia & the Pacific

